

# How States Can Prevent Election Subversion in 2024 and Beyond

By Alice Clapman PUBLISHED SEPTEMBER 7, 2023

### **Table of Contents**

Introduction
I. Protect the Certification Process
II. Set Baseline Pro-Voter Standards for Accepting Ballots
III. Combat Disinformation9
IV. Protect Voters and Election Workers
V. Prevent Abuse by Poll Watchers and Challengers
VI. Depoliticize Election Administration
and Election Law Enforcement
VII. Increase Election Security
Conclusion
Endnotes

### ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE

The Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is a nonpartisan law and policy institute that works to reform and revitalize — and when necessary defend — our country's systems of democracy and justice. The Brennan Center is dedicated to protecting the rule of law and the values of constitutional democracy. We focus on voting rights, campaign finance reform, ending mass incarceration, and preserving our liberties while also maintaining our national security. Part think tank, part advocacy group, part cuttingedge communications hub, we start with rigorous research. We craft innovative policies. And we fight for them — in Congress and the states, in the courts, and in the court of public opinion.

### STAY CONNECTED TO THE BRENNAN CENTER

Visit our website at www.brennancenter.org

© 2023. This paper is covered by the <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs</u> license. It may be reproduced in its entirety as long as the Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is credited, a link to the Brennan Center's web pages is provided, and no charge is imposed. The paper may not be reproduced in part or in altered form, or if a fee is charged, without the Brennan Center's permission. Please let the Brennan Center know if you reprint.

ext year, the United States will hold its first presidential election since the 2020 race and attempted coup. Many risks remain. States can shore up their systems ahead of 2024, but time is short.

The facts are still hard to believe: Nearly three years ago, President Donald Trump lost his reelection bid in an election that his own administration called "the most secure in American history."1 He then denied that loss and tried to hold onto the presidency through fraud and incitement of violence. Shocking numbers of people joined him. Politicians and pundits amplified baseless theories that the election had been stolen. State and local officials refused to certify valid election results. Lawyers sought to overturn these results in court, and judges voted to do so. Federal lawmakers attempted to thwart Congress's nominal role in counting and certifying electoral votes. Vigilantes harassed and threatened election workers and attacked the U.S. Capitol.<sup>2</sup> Thanks to heroic interventions by many officials and citizens, the attempted coup failed - narrowly.

Since then, the country has made progress toward insulating future elections from subversion attempts. Most notably, Congress passed the Electoral Count Reform and Presidential Transition Improvement Act of 2022 (ECRA), closing some loopholes and resolving ambiguities that the Trump campaign tried to exploit in 2020. Among other reforms, the ECRA clarifies that only a state's governor or other predesignated executive official may submit official election results; bars state legislatures from changing the rules for appointing electors after Election Day; and makes it harder for federal legislators to overturn election results. Several states went further. Notably, Colorado, Michigan, Minnesota, and New York clarified their certification processes and took steps to combat disinformation and protect voters and poll workers from harassment and violence.

The 2022 midterms also indicated strong public support for democracy. Election deniers — that is, those who espouse false claims that the 2020 election was stolen or that U.S. elections are riddled with large-scale fraud — lost their bids for statewide offices that would have afforded them oversight of the 2024 election in battleground states.<sup>3</sup> Election denial was a losing message in much of the country.<sup>4</sup> And voter confidence in the midterm outcomes was higher and less politically polarized.<sup>5</sup>

Despite this progress, the United States remains at risk for election subversion (that is, the overturning of an election outcome through disruption or manipulation of the vote counting, canvassing, or certification processes, or other acts of large-scale disenfranchisement).<sup>6</sup> Election denial is still rampant within federal, state, and local governmental bodies and among segments of the public. Although many of those who attacked the Capitol on January 6, 2021, have faced criminal consequences, so far the officials and politicians who incited them to violence have not. Election deniers won numerous congressional and state legislative seats, party chairs, and state and local election administrative positions.<sup>7</sup> Republican activists have recruited poll workers and observers in large numbers with the false and inflammatory message that U.S. elections are being stolen and must be "taken back."<sup>8</sup>

While the ECRA included necessary reforms, Congress has failed to pass broader protections, including baseline national election standards.<sup>9</sup> This failure puts the onus on states. Each state has different vulnerabilities and different options for addressing them. Every state should start with these five measures:

- Strengthen laws requiring timely certification based solely on verified vote totals, with effective enforcement mechanisms.
- Strengthen laws channeling election disputes through the state judiciary, and set clear standards governing how these disputes are resolved.
- Finalize a plan for putting out accurate information about the election process and preempting disinformation, starting well before Election Day and backed by adequate state resources.
- Bolster election administration with training, written guidance, and investment in equipment, security, scenario planning, staffing, and supplies.
- Enact stronger measures against intimidation of voters and election workers, including gun restrictions and privacy protections for election officials.

In some states, legislatures will be in session again before the 2024 vote; in others, they could be called to a special session. Elsewhere, administrative officials could implement many of these measures. And state policymakers at every level should continue to push for these reforms after 2024, because election subversion will remain a risk.

## I. Protect the Certification Process

Election certification should be straightforward. Local bodies (such as county boards of elections or boards of supervisors) oversee the canvassing process. They count votes and certify results for state officials, who then combine and certify statewide results.<sup>10</sup> But in the past two national elections, local and state officials — often under pressure from outside groups — have abused this ministerial role by refusing to certify valid results.

In 2020, local officials in Wayne County, Michigan, and their state-level counterparts initially refused to certify results.<sup>11</sup> Trump and his supporters, including the state and national Republican parties, egged them on.<sup>12</sup> This tactic was part of a national plan to cast sufficient doubt about election results that Congress or the vice president could refuse to certify them or overturn them by counting the votes of fake electors supporting Trump instead of those of actual electors.<sup>13</sup> Ultimately, local officials in Michigan voted to certify (though they later tried unsuccessfully to rescind their votes). Most state-level officials did the same.<sup>14</sup> It was the first time in Michigan history that the state-level vote was not unanimous.<sup>15</sup>

Certification battles spread in 2022. Local boards refused to certify primary or general election results in Arizona, New Mexico, and Pennsylvania. Elsewhere, individual officials opposed certification but were outvoted.<sup>16</sup> Some of these officials admitted that they had no specific evidence of irregularities but were basing their decisions on "gut feelings" and vague doubt — for example, because they distrusted voting machines or because voters had not been required to present formal proof of identity.<sup>17</sup>

In all these cases, state officials and voter organizations were able to force certification through litigation.<sup>18</sup> Even so, these disputes delayed the certification process, narrowing the window for post-certification election contests to be resolved. They also lent legitimacy to conspiracy theories and encouraged similar lawless actions by others. And while court losses may discourage some officials from refusing to certify results, they are unlikely to deter the increasing number of open election deniers who have won office at the local level.<sup>19</sup>

State legislatures should take the following measures to protect the certification process. They should also ensure that their postelection certification deadlines mesh with the ECRA's requirement that the governor or other designated executive authority issue the certificate of ascertainment (the official document that identifies a state's appointed electors) by 36 days after Election Day.<sup>20</sup>

## >>Expressly clarify that certification is a ministerial duty.

To contain the risks posed by certification disputes, states should have clear laws providing that the local and state officials charged with certifying election results have a nondiscretionary duty to do so — that their role is ministerial. States generally already have laws describing certification in mandatory language, providing that officials *shall* certify election results within a specified time. As explained below, this language allows for judicial oversight and should have been sufficient to prevent officials from baselessly refusing to certify results in 2020 and 2022. But, as with the crisis that prompted the ECRA, recent state certification battles have demonstrated that states should more explicitly codify long-standing, previously uncontroversial assumptions about how these processes work.

Some states have taken such a step, clarifying unequivocally that local and state officials must certify results in all or nearly all cases, and that they must do so solely based on verified vote totals. After the certification delay in 2020, Michigan voters amended their state constitution to add this protection: "It shall be the ministerial, clerical, nondiscretionary duty of a board of canvassers, and of each individual member thereof, to certify election results based solely on: (1) certified statements of votes from counties; or (2) in the case of boards of county canvassers, statements of returns from the precincts and absent voter counting boards in the county and any corrected returns."21 For decades, Arizona law has similarly provided that "the secretary of state shall declare elected the person receiving the highest number of votes cast for each office."22 And, whereas Minnesota law previously directed the state canvassing board to declare the "result," the legislature added a more explicit requirement in 2023 that the board "declare the candidates duly elected who received the highest number of votes for each federal office and for each state office voted on in more than one county."23 State legislators should incorporate such unmistakable language, which until recently might have seemed unnecessary, into

their laws governing certification at both the local and statewide levels.

In 2020, efforts to delay or prevent certification were part of a broader scheme to have fake electors vote for Trump in states where he had lost the popular vote. Republican activists submitted false Electoral College certificates declaring Trump the winner of the presidential election in Arizona, Georgia, Michigan, Nevada, New Mexico, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin.24 This scheme, though never legally permissible, is now expressly outlawed by the ECRA, which stipulates that only the governor or other executive officer provided by state law can submit the certificate of ascertainment identifying that state's electors. Nonetheless, states should consider enacting more general prohibitions against chicanery like the fake elector scheme, such as prohibitions on falsifying records to manipulate an election's outcome and on performing official duties without authorization.25

### >>Sharply circumscribe grounds for delaying certification.

States should ensure that certifying officials have narrow, if any, discretion related to their duties, even when administrative problems arise. Colorado amended its certification law in 2022 to provide that if the canvassing board or secretary of state identifies clerical errors in vote counting, the county clerk should correct them in consultation with the election judges. Colorado also requires officials to continue a canvass, even when legal nonconformities by reporting precincts arise, as long as the returns reported "are sufficiently explicit in showing how many votes were cast for each candidate ... or ballot issue."26 Arizona similarly bars officials from rejecting precinct returns for technical errors "if [these returns] can be clearly understood," and from refusing to certify based on "any defect or informality in making the returns of the election in any precinct, if the facts which the returns should disclose can be definitely ascertained."27 Any statutory grounds for delaying certification should be narrow and objective (such as potentially outcome-determinative missing returns or a large-scale cyberattack), leaving no room for abuse.

### >>Expressly authorize the removal of officials who refuse to certify results and establish backup measures to move certification forward.

State laws should clearly provide that refusing to perform an official duty is a ground for removal from office. Provisions to this effect helped push recalcitrant officials in Otero County, New Mexico, to certify results as they were legally bound to do,<sup>28</sup> and enabled the North Carolina Board of Elections to remove two Surry County election officials for violating their obligations by refusing to certify election results.<sup>29</sup>

Should officials refuse to certify results — even in defiance of a court order, as happened in Arizona and Nevada in 2022 — states must have alternative mechanisms in place to enable certification. Colorado and Michigan laws require the state certifying entity to certify local results when local officials refuse to do so.<sup>30</sup> However, this approach could potentially encourage more local boards to performatively withhold certification, which would place a substantial and challenging last-minute burden on state officials. Michigan law mitigates this risk by requiring the county at issue to cover the costs of state intervention, and Colorado preemptively alleviates any potential burden on state officials by allowing the secretary of state to delegate this task to a registered elector.<sup>31</sup> States that adopt this measure must allocate adequate resources to allow state agencies to intervene when necessary, and they should also grant statewide officials the option to seek judicial intervention, as discussed below. Alternatively, states can expressly empower their courts to direct other officials to intervene and certify results.32

In many cases, denialist groups and individuals have aggressively pressured officials not to certify results.<sup>33</sup> As set forth below, states need stronger protections against the disinformation that fosters such public pressure, as well as stronger protections for election workers and officials against intimidation, harassment, and coercion. These recommendations would help reduce the risk of future certification crises.

## >>Channel disputes through the courts, with safeguards.

Courts play a vital role in preventing election subversion. Indeed, almost every state has established judicial processes for resolving counting and other postelection disputes.<sup>34</sup> Nevertheless, losing candidates have abused these processes, seeking to use litigation to obstruct certification or overturn valid results and bolster election denial.<sup>35</sup> In 2020, the Trump campaign and its supporters filed more than 60 cases disputing election results to undermine public trust in the election and to provide cover for the fake electors scheme.36 Last year, election deniers seized on ballot-printing machine glitches in Maricopa County, Arizona, to make unsupported allegations of large-scale fraud and disenfranchisement that they claimed would swing outcomes.37 States need accessible courts with the tools to quickly resolve disputes according to clear standards that hinder efforts to disturb election results and that afford meaningful remedies against bad faith election interference.

Given that some avowed election deniers have won local office in recent years,<sup>38</sup> states should establish mechanisms for moving certification forward when local obstruction occurs. Because state statutes already describe certification duties in mandatory terms, officials who violate these duties can be sued in a mandamus action — an action seeking a court order that a defendant properly certify the results at issue. To strengthen this remedy and deter officials from unlawfully withholding certification, states can expressly provide that mandamus actions are available to enforce certification duties.<sup>39</sup>

After certification, states generally allow candidates to seek a recount within a certain margin of loss or contest results based on allegations of irregularity. In 2020, the Trump campaign sought to circumvent the courts in some states, with arguments that state legislatures could adjudicate contests in their place.<sup>40</sup> Denialists also have abused judicial contests, bringing them to bolster false claims or to overturn valid results.<sup>41</sup> States need to review their procedures to ensure they can dispose of future subversion efforts.

States must first ensure that their laws leave no doubt that courts, not legislatures, resolve presidential contests.42 They must also review, and consider updating, judicial processes for resolving contests. To varying degrees, most state supreme courts have articulated some election contest standards to ensure that baseless lawsuits are rejected. Still, to better protect against abuses and to ensure that clear rules are in place before contests arise, state statutes should specify that contestants seeking to halt certification or overturn election results bear a burden of proving irregularities on a potentially outcomedetermining scale.43 Such statutes should also require a "clear and convincing evidence" or equivalent heightened standard of proof, not a lower "preponderance" standard.44 Clear advance standards will reduce the risk that courts articulate new standards that favor partisan interests or are seen as doing so.

States must also have mechanisms in place for prompt relief, including emergency appellate relief. In many states, the state supreme court has the discretion to hear a mandamus petition without waiting for it to be adjudicated in a lower court, an important safeguard when officials violate clear legal duties. For contests, which often require fact-finding hearings, states should consider concentrating these cases in the jurisdiction containing the state capital, which is more likely to have the necessary capacity to resolve these disputes quickly, and also having these highstakes cases assigned to a three-judge panel with a direct right of appeal to the state supreme court.45 States must have in place laws and procedures requiring timely initial filing, adjudication, and appellate review. These laws should conform to ECRA requirements that contests be resolved in time for the certificate of ascertainment to be issued 36 days after Election Day, and that all electionrelated litigation be resolved by the time the electors meet 42 days postelection.46

To deter abuse, states should clearly authorize courts to award fees to prevailing mandamus petitioners and sanction plaintiffs and attorneys who bring contests without a good faith basis for claiming potentially outcome-determining irregularities. Such provisions which help to undermine efforts by losing candidates to use the courts as a platform for promoting election denial conspiracy theories<sup>47</sup> — are in place in some but not all states. In several recent Arizona cases, fee awards for baseless litigation have helped deter attorneys from taking abusive cases.<sup>48</sup>

### >>Prevent legislative interference.

In 2020, although Trump lost the popular vote in Georgia, Pennsylvania, and Michigan, his campaign and supporters pressed legislators in those states to interfere in the certification and Electoral College voting processes.<sup>49</sup> Since then, although no state legislature would openly claim the power to override election results outright, lawmakers have introduced legislation that would essentially allow them to do just that, including in battleground states such as Arizona, Missouri, and Nevada.<sup>50</sup> An Arizona bill introduced in 2021, for example, would have authorized the legislature to call a special session after an election, investigate "irregularities," and, for any reason, "reject" the results.<sup>51</sup>

While such radical attempts have failed thus far, that elected lawmakers are openly making them is troubling. And state legislatures have passed other, less extreme yet still antidemocratic election laws. They have expanded their power over election procedures by passing bills that enable state interference in local election administration, reduce or remove administrative authority from the secretary of state, and intervene in the settlement of lawsuits challenging election laws' validity.52 After the 2020 election, Arizona legislators hired a company closely tied to election deniers to conduct a sham "audit," at great taxpayer expense and using additional, undisclosed private funds.53 Election-denying lawmakers have also filed litigation asking courts to intervene in the certification process and to empower legislators to choose presidential electors.<sup>54</sup> Unsurprisingly, in a recent Brennan Center survey of election officials, the majority were concerned about political interference in upcoming elections.55

Although the ECRA prevents state legislatures from changing the process for appointing electors after an election, it does not prevent them from enacting preelection legislation that allows interference in the canvassing and certification processes. Governors, of course, ought to veto such legislation, and state courts should block any laws that violate broad state constitutional guarantees.<sup>56</sup> But these safeguards are not foolproof; states need to do more.

In many states — including Arizona, Missouri, and Nevada, where lawmakers have introduced bills authorizing election interference — citizens can also pass ballot initiatives expressly targeting political interference in elections and codifying in their state constitutions what should already be a universally recognized American norm: that voters, not politicians, decide election outcomes.<sup>57</sup> In response to 2020, Michigan voters amended their constitution in 2022 to expressly foreclose legislative and other politicized interference. The new provision specifies that "[t]he outcome of every election . . . shall be determined solely by the vote of electors casting ballots in the election"; that "the certification of any election results by the board of state canvassers shall be final subject only to (a) a post-certification recount of the votes cast in that election supervised by the board of state canvassers under procedures prescribed by law; or (b) a post-certification court order"; and that "the board of state canvassers is the only body or entity... authorized to certify the results of an election for statewide or federal office and to determine which person is elected in such election."<sup>58</sup>

Advocates should pursue these reforms in other ballot initiative states, particularly where legislators have attempted to interfere in the electoral process.

## II. Set Baseline Pro-Voter Standards for Accepting Ballots

n 2020, Trump supporters tried to meddle in election results by having ballots from Democratic strongholds — particularly mail ballots — excluded from vote counts. In 2022, other election deniers continued this tactic.<sup>59</sup> States should ensure that rules for counting ballots clearly prevent such manipulation.

Through statutes, regulations, and state-level policy guidance, policymakers should also specifically authorize efforts by local officials to increase voter access and make it easier to vote. Doing so may mitigate the risk of litigation like *Trump v. Biden*, which sought to invalidate Wisconsin's election results because officials in Madison had organized a "Democracy in the Park" event, at which they collected absentee ballots in person;<sup>60</sup> or *Weidner v. Racine*, which challenged the use of mobile voting sites in Racine County, Wisconsin.<sup>61</sup>

The following measures would mitigate other efforts to interfere with elections.

## >>Limit the grounds on which ballots can be rejected to those that bear on voter eligibility.

States should specify a narrow set of grounds for disqualifying ballots and bar rejections on other grounds. In 2022, for example, the Minnesota legislature barred clerks from rejecting absentee ballots on the ground that they were mailed without being placed in a privacy sleeve.<sup>62</sup> Such a protection would have prevented the rejection of an estimated 20,000 to 30,000 otherwise valid Pennsylvania absentee ballots in 2020.<sup>63</sup>

In 2020, Trump supporters tried to use signature matching requirements to throw out legitimate ballots based on technical errors; they also tried to stop state officials from letting voters fix those errors.<sup>64</sup> States that have signature matching requirements for absentee ballots should consider protecting voters from ballot rejections for trivial signature discrepancies, as Nevada did in 2021 and Michigan did in 2023.<sup>65</sup> California has created similar protections by way of regulations.<sup>66</sup> States with signature matching requirements for absentee ballots should require multiple levels of concurrence before a ballot is rejected.<sup>67</sup>

## >>Build in procedural protections against improper ballot rejection.

For defects that remain grounds for rejecting a ballot, states should require election officials to give voters sufficient time to cure their ballots and ensure that their votes are counted.<sup>68</sup> Many states lack this basic statutory protection, including battleground states such as Pennsylvania and Wisconsin.<sup>69</sup> Michigan voters added this protection by constitutional amendment in 2022, and the legislature

reinforced it by statute in 2023; Maryland also added this protection by statute in 2023.70  $\,$ 

Laws limiting rejection grounds and requiring cure periods could mitigate the high ballot rejection rates occurring in some states and reduce the risk of litigation targeted at changing election outcomes through selective ballot rejections.<sup>71</sup> In the absence of clear statutory law, state administrative officials can offer guidelines to minimize ballot rejections for technical errors, although these measures may be vulnerable to litigation. For example, before the 2022 midterms in Wisconsin, the Republican Party successfully sued to overturn election commission guidance instructing clerks to fill in missing address information on witness certification forms for mail ballots.<sup>72</sup>

To ensure adequate review of absentee ballots and opportunities for voters to correct defects, states should allow preprocessing of mail ballots and establish cure periods that extend for a limited period after Election Day. Michigan, for example, now allows curing for three days after the election.<sup>73</sup>

In some states, if the tabulator rejects a ballot for stray marks or other defects, a bipartisan team reviews that ballot and, if possible, duplicates it.<sup>74</sup> All states should implement these or similar protections to ensure that votes are properly counted.

## >>Set a cutoff date after Election Day for receiving and counting mail ballots postmarked on or before Election Day.

Mail ballot delays were a significant problem and a focus of election subversion efforts in 2020.<sup>75</sup> Many states — including Arizona, Georgia, Minnesota, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin — either disqualify late-arriving ballots or do not clearly authorize officials to include them,<sup>76</sup> a policy that disenfranchises voters, particularly voters of color.<sup>77</sup> Republican candidates and their supporters challenged administrative measures in Minnesota, North Carolina, and Pennsylvania to allow late-arriving ballots because of the Covid-19 emergency; they succeeded in having those ballots thrown out in Minnesota.<sup>78</sup> The Freedom to Vote Act, which came close to passing in 2021, would require a grace period to count ballots mailed on or before Election Day.<sup>79</sup> Some states have this protection — Nevada, for example, allows four days.<sup>80</sup> Other states should too.

## **III. Combat Disinformation**

Disinformation has long been used as a voter suppression tactic, one often aimed at dissuading communities of color from voting or misleading them about how to do so.<sup>81</sup> In recent years, election deniers both in and outside the United States have also spread disinformation to undermine public faith in elections.

Conspiracy theories that elections are rigged or stolen have led to harassment and threats against election officials and workers; dedicated and knowledgeable professionals are quitting as a result, as discussed in further detail below. Such theories have provoked disorderly and even violent efforts to disrupt the election process, most notoriously the attack on the U.S. Capitol on January 6, 2021.<sup>82</sup> Lawmakers have seized on election denial to justify voting restrictions and other election interference. More generally, election denial theories have fed public mistrust of government. False narratives that the "other side" is cheating may even be motivating people to support antidemocratic actions.<sup>83</sup>

To preserve the stability of the election system and prevent mass disenfranchisement, states must act to curb both voter deception and election denial.

## >>Pass laws inhibiting and remedying voter deception.

The Deceptive Practices and Voter Intimidation Prevention Act, which has been repeatedly introduced in Congress since 2006 but never passed, is a model that states can look to for fighting voter deception.<sup>84</sup> This legislation would prohibit the knowing communication with the intent to impede voting — of false and misleading information about the time, place, or manner of elections and the rules governing voter eligibility and voter registration. It would also help ensure that voters affected by deceptive or intimidating practices receive correct and timely information from a reliable source.

Some states criminalize deceptive information.<sup>85</sup> In 2023, Minnesota took a broader approach, combining a misdemeanor penalty for voter deception with civil remedies including injunctive relief and damages — a move long recommended by voting rights groups.<sup>86</sup> States should follow Minnesota's lead in empowering targeted communities with civil remedies.

## >>Provide early, accessible, and transparent information to the public to preempt core false narratives.

Election deniers rely on a core set of false narratives: that voting machines are vehicles for widespread fraud; that mail voting and drop boxes are insecure; that there is an epidemic of noncitizens voting; that large numbers of people vote illegally under the names of deceased registrants; and that corrupt insiders regularly manipulate vote counting.<sup>87</sup> Because these narratives are predictable, election officials can preempt them. Officials can also counter these narratives and increase public trust in elections by educating voters about the measures in place to ensure accurate elections. These measures, which most people are unaware of, include voter roll updates; logic and accuracy tests for ballot tabulators (in which officials cast a known set of test ballots and confirm the expected results to verify that the machine is functioning properly); bipartisan and nonpartisan observers; ballot security; and postelection audits.<sup>88</sup> Officials may also need to explain procedures that are easily misconstrued, such as the duplication of defective ballots so that a tabulation machine can read them.<sup>89</sup>

Many jurisdictions offer models for effectively preempting disinformation. In 2020, the Ohio Secretary of State's Office created a detailed video about how absentee ballots are printed, mailed, and counted.<sup>90</sup> In 2022, Texas election administrators invited members of the public to tour their offices and participate in supervised accuracy testing for voting machines.<sup>91</sup> Arizona's Maricopa County publishes detailed documents explaining the election process, including how poll workers are trained, how voting systems are tested for accuracy, and how results are audited.<sup>92</sup> During the 2022 midterms, the Michigan Department of State explained by tweet why absentee ballots take longer to process and are often reported after Election Day.<sup>93</sup>

Following such examples, states can develop more transparent election processes and defuse mistrust and election denial. To make election information accessible, and to combat disinformation aimed at immigrant communities, officials should provide materials in a range of commonly spoken languages and work with trusted community partners to help disseminate them.<sup>94</sup> They should also work with trusted media in the run-up to elections to describe the voting process and the steps taken to ensure accuracy. More broadly, states should develop public education programs explaining the election process, along with materials to distribute through schools, municipal and county governments, state agencies, and the like.

### >>Ensure prompt reporting of election results.

Rates of absentee voting skyrocketed during the Covid-19 pandemic and have remained high since.<sup>95</sup> While most

states allow these ballots to be preprocessed — that is, separated from their mailing envelopes, verified as being from an eligible voter, and scanned so that they can be included in Election Day vote totals - some states, including Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, do not.96 Limits on preprocessing strain administrative resources by forcing officials to process mail ballots and administer inperson voting concurrently. These limits can also cause a so-called mirage effect, in which a candidate appears to be ahead on Election Day then falls behind as absentee ballots are counted.<sup>97</sup> That mirage effect has spurred election conspiracies that may contribute to harassment and threats against poll workers.98 In 2023, the Michigan legislature fixed this problem, which had plagued its elections: the state now allows eight days of preprocessing.99 The few remaining states that prohibit preprocessing should follow suit.

When results are nonetheless delayed (by mail delays, for example), states should have plans in place to educate the public about why vote totals might change in the hours and days after poll sites close. They should also have crisis communications plans to explain quickly, clearly, and accurately any Election Day glitches that otherwise might feed conspiracy theories. For election offices with fewer resources, standardized planning tools are available from the federal Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA).<sup>100</sup>

## >>Hold attorneys accountable for disinformation and for efforts to subvert elections.

Attorneys have played an outsize role in propagating election denial. In 2020, many lent their professional status to falsehoods about purported election irregularities. They encouraged state and U.S. legislators to interfere in certification processes, and they even participated in and helped orchestrate the fake electors scheme.<sup>101</sup>

As noted above, when attorneys spread falsehoods in legal proceedings, opposing parties can seek sanctions in

court. In imposing such sanctions, courts have noted the broad social harm these attorneys are inflicting, far beyond wasting judicial resources. As one Colorado federal judge stated in applying sanctions against attorneys who brought a class action claiming election fraud, the allegations made, "if accepted as true by large numbers of people, are the stuff of which violent insurrections are made."<sup>102</sup>

The public has an additional mechanism for holding attorneys accountable: bar complaints. Attorneys swear an oath as a condition of their licensure; although the language varies by state, they generally vow to conduct themselves honestly and uprightly and support the laws and the U.S. and state constitutions. When they violate that oath by spreading demonstrable falsehoods to undermine elections (through litigation, public advocacy, or a combination of the two, and regardless of whether their conduct occurs in the state where they are licensed), citizens can file a complaint with the bar association of the state where they are licensed.

In Colorado, Trump attorney Jenna Ellis admitted to misconduct and in 2023 was publicly censured for perpetuating election denial after the 2020 election.<sup>103</sup> Also in 2023, rather than face disciplinary proceedings for similar misconduct, Georgia attorney L. Lin Wood relinquished his law license.<sup>104</sup> Rudy Giuliani's license has been suspended in New York pending full proceedings, and like efforts are underway in California, Michigan, and Washington, DC, against him and other attorneys who promoted election denial.<sup>105</sup> A federal court recently confirmed that lawyers can be subjected to this statebased accountability mechanism even if they allegedly committed the relevant misconduct while employed by the federal government.<sup>106</sup> Advocates, election officials, and members of the public should continue to seek professional sanctions against attorneys who abuse their professional status by propagating election-related disinformation.

## **IV. Protect Voters and Election Workers**

S ince 2020, voters and election workers have faced increased harassment, threats, and violence fueled by election denial. Protesters and vigilantes, sometimes armed, have gathered at polling places, drop box sites, vote counting centers, and courts hearing election disputes.<sup>107</sup> In 2022, extremist sheriffs who claim independent authority to enforce the Constitution organized to "patrol" and surveil voting sites in search of fraud.<sup>108</sup>

Election officials and poll workers have been a particular target of intimidation. In 2020, Maricopa County election personnel had to be escorted to their cars by police in riot gear.<sup>109</sup> And election workers have received threats of gun violence.<sup>110</sup> In a recent Brennan Center survey, nearly one in three election officials reported having been harassed, abused, or threatened because of their job; more than one in five were concerned about being physically assaulted on the job in future elections; and nearly half expressed concern for the safety of other election officials and workers in future elections.<sup>111</sup> Just before the 2022 midterms, the FBI noted unusual levels of violent threats against election officials and workers in seven states, most of which Biden won narrowly in 2020.112 And election denial myths about local election administration have national reach: officials are even facing threats from residents of other states.<sup>113</sup> These attacks — including death threats that name officials' young children, racist and misogynistic harassment, and actual violence - have forced election officials across the country to hire personal security, flee their homes, and seek counseling for their children.114 Many officials have resigned or decided not to seek another term.<sup>115</sup>

States must protect their voters and election personnel from violence and harassment. They should start with the following measures.

## >>Strengthen legal protections against voter intimidation.

Voter intimidation not only harms individuals and communities, but also corrodes democracy. Both state and private actors have long used intimidation as a tactic to suppress voting, particularly against communities they sought to marginalize politically. Until recently, a 1982 consent decree entered against the Republican National Committee served as an important check against such misconduct;<sup>116</sup> this consent decree, however, expired in 2018.

In the last few years, election deniers have used claims of fraud as justification for intimidating tactics like knocking on doors to question residents about their voting eligibility, carrying guns near polling sites and drop boxes, surveilling voters and collecting their personal information, and sending ominous mailings threatening prosecution.<sup>117</sup> Voters also sometimes face intimidation from election workers. In 2022, a federal judge enjoined discriminatory tactics by officials in Jefferson County, Texas, based on evidence that election staff had shadowed, harassed, and refused to help Black voters.<sup>118</sup>

Federal law prohibits voter intimidation.<sup>119</sup> But because the U.S. Supreme Court has taken an increasingly restrictive approach to voting rights protections, states need to implement their own safeguards. As anti-intimidation legislation enacted in New York in 2022 exemplifies, such protections should

- apply to both state and private actors;
- broadly cover intimidation, deception, and obstruction;
- cover both actual and threatened wrongful action;
- authorize voters, voting rights groups, and attorneys general to file suit to enjoin or remedy violations; and
- provide for expedited consideration of lawsuits and a range of appropriate relief, including an extended voting opportunity, injunctive relief, remedial relief, damages, and legal fees.<sup>120</sup>

To avoid overcriminalization, states should preserve intent requirements for any criminal provisions.

Some states can also enact protections against voter intimidation through ballot initiatives. Michigan voters amended their constitution in 2022 to specifically prohibit "harassing, threatening, or intimidating conduct," as well as any actions aimed at "denying, abridging, interfering with, or unreasonably burdening the fundamental right to vote." This right is crafted to expressly allow for civil remedies against both private and state actors.<sup>121</sup> Similarly, Nevada voters wrote into their constitution the right "to vote without being intimidated, threatened or coerced."122 In many states, general jurisprudential doctrines allow for private individuals to bring suit to enforce constitutional rights and seek monetary and injunctive relief.123 Still, advocates can avoid uncertainty by writing express enforceability into constitutions, as Michigan voters did.

## >>Ban guns and other deadly weapons from polling places and canvassing locations.

Guns have no place in voting locations or at sites where votes are canvassed or recounted. As the U.S. Supreme Court affirmed in 2022, courts for centuries have recognized polling sites as "sensitive places" where guns are inappropriate; indeed, the Georgia Supreme Court in 1874 called guns at polling sites "shocking to all sense of propriety" and "wholly useless and full of evil."<sup>124</sup> Modern research confirms what 19th-century judges easily understood: the very presence of guns increases people's anger, aggression, and potential for violence.<sup>125</sup>

Most people support firearm bans around polling sites.<sup>126</sup> Some states have concealed and open carry laws that already prohibit guns at places that often host voting, including schools and churches. Yet only a handful of states specifically ban firearms at polling places.<sup>127</sup> Some have enacted restrictions in recent years: in 2022, Washington and Colorado banned guns from polling places, vote counting centers, and other election offices;<sup>128</sup> Hawaii, Massachusetts, New Jersey, and New York are all considering similar legislation.<sup>129</sup> Other states should do so too.

In addition to these specific bans, states should consider broader protections against armed voter intimidation. For example, they could legislate a judicial presumption that openly carrying a firearm while interacting with or observing protected conduct is intimidating. They could also authorize courts, in granting relief against voter intimidation, to include prohibitions or limitations on firearms that extend beyond statutory perimeter limits.

## >>Protect election officials and poll workers from harassment and doxing.

Although state laws already prohibit threats against election personnel, these prohibitions are rarely enforced. To make them more effective, state attorneys general can set up task forces, as the U.S. attorney general did in 2021,<sup>130</sup> and as Arizona's attorney general committed to doing in 2023.<sup>131</sup>

State lawmakers can also revise statutes to offer a broader set of protections, both criminal and civil. They have a clear model in a spate of 2022 legislation enacted in California, Colorado, Nevada, New Hampshire, Oregon, Vermont, and Washington,<sup>132</sup> as well as 2023 legislation in Nevada and Oklahoma.<sup>133</sup> These states have enacted a variety of important policies: making it easier for election officials and workers to keep their personal information confidential, including shielding it from public information requests; criminalizing the dissemination of an election official's personal information online if that information foreseeably endangers the official or their

family; and creating meaningful civil as well as criminal liability for individuals who intimidate or harass officials or workers involved in any stage of the election process, not just at the polling place. If states add criminal penalties, they should limit these to conduct that is intentionally threatening or intimidating.<sup>134</sup> Civil remedies enable victims to seek relief directly rather than relying on the criminal justice system.

If provided with sufficient funds, election offices can also contract companies to scrub personal information from the internet. States must protect the personal information of targeted individuals, as private media platforms are not doing so adequately.<sup>135</sup>

### >>Bolster physical security and develop other safety measures for election workers and polling sites.

States must invest in physical security for poll workers and election administration offices, including sites where ballots and sensitive equipment are stored or used.<sup>136</sup> CISA provides free customized physical security assessments to election officials that can identify potential vulnerabilities and recommend improvements. States can also fund de-escalation training and create de-escalation protocols for election personnel. In 2022, Maine enacted this practice by statute,<sup>137</sup> and Maricopa County did so as an administrative response to threats.<sup>138</sup>

As another safety measure, states should develop appropriate partnerships between election officials and law enforcement and establish clear standards for when and how law enforcement can prevent or stop harassment or violence at polling sites.<sup>139</sup> Some state laws automatically allow officers to be present at polling places on their own initiative, while others leave such decisions to election officials.<sup>140</sup> These laws may need to be revised, with input from election officials and constituents on how best to protect polling places without an excessive law enforcement presence that might intimidate voters.

In states where local officials have some discretion over whether police are present at polling places, these judgment calls should be made in advance. In 2022, in response to a heightened threat level, Maricopa County officials developed a safety plan with the FBI and the Arizona Counter Terrorism Information Center in which county sheriff's deputies were not present at polling places but were on standby to respond to calls from vote centers; they were also deployed to patrol in and around the county's tabulation center.<sup>141</sup> The Committee for Safe and Secure Elections also provides resources to law enforcement and election officials, working "to better equip both to prevent and respond to threats and violence against voters and election workers."<sup>142</sup>

## V. Prevent Abuse by Poll Watchers and Challengers

Political parties and campaigns often station poll watchers or observers in places where votes are being cast or counted to watch for irregularities. In some states, observers also are permitted to challenge voters' eligibility or the validity of mail-in ballots, whereas in other states the "challenger" role is separate.

Election observation undoubtedly strengthens democracies.143 State policies allowing observers at every stage of the election process — from equipment testing to vote counting — help maintain transparency and foster civic engagement, voter confidence, and election security.144 But observers and challengers can also disrupt the voting or counting process, intimidate voters, and misunderstand or mischaracterize what they observe, offering inaccurate and potentially inflammatory accounts.<sup>145</sup> In one widely reported 2020 incident, observers crowded around poll workers at a Detroit, Michigan, counting center, refused to follow protocols, and loudly disrupted the vote count until law enforcement intervened.146 Disruptive observers and challengers were reported elsewhere, and this trend continued in 2022.147 Since then, many election deniers have become state Republican Party chairs and will now influence how observers and challengers are chosen.148 Election deniers have also recruited and trained large numbers of poll watchers.<sup>149</sup> As a result, the risk of observer abuse will likely be even higher in future elections.

The following safeguards would help to strike the proper balance between maintaining transparency and election security and protecting voters and election personnel.

## >>Allow reasonable public access to observe election processes and set clear standards of conduct.

States should have policies in place to ensure that the number and placement of observers do not impede voting, ballot processing, or vote counting.<sup>150</sup> Many states place strict limits on the number of observers and challengers allowed at voting sites and require that they remain sufficiently distant to protect voter privacy and access.<sup>151</sup> These restrictions are important, and states should resist calls to loosen them.<sup>152</sup> States also should ensure that observers at counting centers are placed in such a way that they do not intimidate or impede poll workers or voters. Local officials should have explicit authority and discretion to limit observers if their numbers begin to crowd or obstruct workers or make it impossible to maintain proper distance. Clear limits or clearly outlined standards for local decisions in the event of violations will reduce - though not eliminate<sup>153</sup> — the risk that efforts to maintain order generate conflict and fuel conspiracy theories about election administration.

Policymakers also must lay out clear rules of conduct for observers and challengers, ideally communicated both in writing and in person at the vote casting or counting site, covering what they can bring into the polling site, where they should stand, whether they may challenge voters, and how their role is distinct from that of election staff. These rules should expressly prohibit touching equipment or election supplies; interfering with or disrupting orderly election administration; and intimidating, harassing, or discriminating against voters or poll workers. As noted above, states should ban weapons from these sites, including for observers. Several states have such standards in place, and the federal Election Assistance Commission also offers guidance and models.<sup>154</sup> Observers and challengers should be required to swear an oath to follow these rules; if they violate these standards, local officials on-site should have express authority to remove them.

### >>Limit voter challenges.

Most states allow private individuals to challenge the identity or eligibility of potential voters, either before or on Election Day.<sup>155</sup> Many of these statutes were enacted in the 19th century to disenfranchise Black voters.<sup>156</sup>

Since 2020, election deniers have brought meritless mass challenges based on flimsy and unreliable evidence, such as amateur matching between voter registration lists and the National Change of Address registry.<sup>157</sup> They have focused their efforts on battleground states and voters registered as Democrats.<sup>158</sup> In Georgia, antidemocratic activists challenged more than 364,000 voters in the lead-up to a 2020 Senate run-off election and 92,000 voters in the 2022 midterms.<sup>159</sup> While these challenges were mostly rejected, they swamped election offices and may have confused voters or caused improper removals from the rolls.<sup>160</sup>

Private challenges are neither a necessary nor even an efficient way to ensure that only eligible individuals vote; states have better tools available for maintaining accurate rolls, such as the Electronic Registration Information Center.<sup>161</sup> In some states, only election officials can bring such challenges; all states should ideally adopt this model.<sup>162</sup> Alternatively, states could allow private challenges prior to — but not on or near — Election Day.<sup>163</sup>

States that continue to allow private challenges in some form should

- require that challenges be made under oath, based on personal knowledge, and directed at a single individual per challenge;<sup>164</sup>
- require clear and convincing evidence or a similarly high standard to sustain a challenge;<sup>165</sup>
- if allowing Election Day challenges, limit the number of challengers that can be stationed in any particular polling place or site where absentee ballots are being received or counted,<sup>166</sup> ensure that their placement does not impede voting or compromise confidentiality, and require that they address challenges to an election official and not directly to the person trying to vote;<sup>167</sup>
- allow challenged voters to resolve issues by taking an oath where appropriate or, alternatively, to vote by provisional ballot;<sup>168</sup> and
- hold abusive challengers accountable.<sup>169</sup>

States also should clarify — ideally by statute, but otherwise by regulation or policy guidance — that challenges cannot be based on the National Change of Address registry, returned mail, or other unreliable bases, and that targeting voters for challenges based on protected characteristics such as race is illegal.<sup>170</sup> In addition to limiting the potential for abusive challenges, states should, as set out above, address the conspiracy theories and election skepticism that drive them, educating the public about the measures that states *already* take to remove ineligible voters from the rolls.

## VI. Depoliticize Election Administration and Election Law Enforcement

ocal election officials and poll workers are vital to the functioning of the election process. Local officials, including county clerks, election directors, and boards of supervisors, help to administer elections: they hire and supervise staff; order supplies; and implement policies for voting equipment maintenance, mail ballots, early and Election Day voting, and canvassing and certification of results. Poll workers check in and assist voters, troubleshoot issues with equipment, process ballots, and count votes.

As noted above, many election officials and staff have recently been harassed or threatened out of their jobs, resulting in a substantial loss of institutional knowledge and expertise.<sup>171</sup> More than one in five officials administering the 2024 election are expected to be new to their position since 2020.172 Increased turnover has also left gaps that election deniers have been rushing to fill. Conspiracy theorists have won or retained local office on promises to alter election procedures, such as by eliminating machine tabulators.<sup>173</sup> They have also recruited new poll workers and trained them to closely coordinate with - and take direction from - Republican Party officials and advisors and an "army" of partisan lawyers.<sup>174</sup> Indeed an organizer of one training with the so-called Election Integrity Network affiliated with former Trump staffers affirmed that the training's goal was to teach future poll workers "how to take over and grab hold of and control the local apparatus in their local elections."175

These changes endanger U.S. elections on multiple levels. The loss of professional election officials and poll workers makes it harder for polling places to handle the ordinary challenges of running an election, including long lines, ballot shortages, and equipment malfunctions. This loss of expertise is especially troubling because, at the same time, Congress and state legislatures are not sufficiently funding election administration to ensure resilience.

Increased turnover among poll workers and increasingly partisan mobilization efforts also risk bringing in bad actors. In fact, in recent years, election officials and poll workers in Colorado, Georgia, Michigan, North Carolina, and Pennsylvania have attempted to tamper with election equipment or abetted efforts by others to do so, often on the thin pretext of rooting out fraud.<sup>176</sup> That equipment had to be decertified and replaced. There have also been reported instances of poll workers intimidating voters.<sup>177</sup> Unless constrained, local officials may continue this conduct, and also may institute ill-advised procedures, such as hand counts in large jurisdictions.<sup>178</sup>

To guarantee that the officials and staff who administer elections are capable of handling election challenges, motivated to run fair elections, and held to professional norms, states should take the following measures.

## >>Require training for all election officials and establish poll worker recruitment and eligibility standards.

Without accurate information and training on their legal duties and best practices for security, local election officials may be misled into sharing access to critical election systems with unauthorized outsiders. To reduce this risk and to increase professionalism generally, states should require officials to undergo officially sanctioned training on their duties and responsibilities.<sup>179</sup> Colorado, Nevada, and Washington do so, and New York is considering such a measure.<sup>180</sup> As an alternative, states could allow training by nationally recognized organizations such as the Election Center.<sup>181</sup>

Additionally, local officials should have final say over hiring election personnel. While some states allow political parties to nominate poll workers, officials should screen all applicants to ensure that they meet eligibility requirements, such as qualifying to vote in the county (with exceptions when not enough poll workers are available). Officials should not, however, turn away applicants solely based on their viewpoints or beliefs, so long as they affirm their commitment to following election laws.<sup>182</sup> Poll workers should be required to take an oath to perform their duties impartially and to follow applicable laws and instructions.<sup>183</sup>

## >>Develop standards of conduct for election workers and officials.

Most election workers are committed to facilitating fair and accurate elections. However, given the increased turnover in recent years and the combative approach some party leaders are taking in recruiting workers, written standards would help to inculcate professional norms and promote accountability. Such standards, communicated to the public, could also increase trust and counter disinformation. States should require election officials to adopt standards of conduct for permanent and temporary election workers that set clear expectations for how workers should carry out their duties and what conduct might lead to discipline, termination, or legal consequences.<sup>184</sup> Standards of conduct should reference and build on state and federal laws that regulate election staff conduct and election worker oaths, which 42 states and the District of Columbia require, at least for temporary election personnel.<sup>185</sup> State legislatures should examine and update these statutory provisions to make it easier for election officials to explain legal requirements in clear language and to specify that election workers — even if appointed, nominated, or recommended by an outside party — are accountable solely to their official supervisors.

Election officials should also publicly adopt their own codes of ethics. Doing so is an opportunity to communicate their shared values to the public, helping to build credibility, accountability, and independence from partisan pressures. Election officials should look to national associations like the Election Center, as well as state election official associations, for independent and impartial model codes.<sup>186</sup>

Poll workers may sometimes disagree over election rules and procedures. States should spell out a chain of command for disputes — for example, individual poll workers report to a lead or managing individual, who liaises with a predesignated contact at the local election office; the local office then reports to a designated contact within the office of the chief state election official or consults with local government counsel, such as the county or city attorney.<sup>187</sup> To minimize disruptions to the election process, state training curricula for poll workers can also offer guidance on resolving disputes on-site.<sup>188</sup>

### >>Implement rules for training and other materials from nongovernmental organizations.

Nonpartisan organizations and political parties play an important role in recruiting observers and sometimes poll workers, particularly in jurisdictions that require bipartisan teams of workers for certain tasks. In some instances, however, these groups have produced misleading or confusing guidance about the different rights, responsibilities, and roles of observers, poll workers, and election officials.<sup>189</sup>

States should discourage the production and distribution of misleading materials. In addition to encouraging organizations to use official materials rather than generating their own, states should provide templates for materials that highlight the relevant restrictions on observers, including paperwork that must be filled out in advance, distancing requirements, limits on the number of observers, and prohibitions on intimidating behavior, touching ballots or equipment, and taking photos or video in certain settings. States should also require that third parties make clear in their communications and any materials they create that they are not a governmental entity.

## >>Strengthen prosecutorial independence and develop clear guidelines for prosecuting election crimes.

Over the last three years, policymakers in Alabama, Arizona, Florida, Georgia, Iowa, Kansas, Oklahoma, South Carolina, and Texas have created new election crime laws, targeting both voters and poll workers.<sup>190</sup> These new laws do not proscribe or deter conduct that undermines voting rights or the electoral process; instead, they criminalize honest mistakes by election officials and voters, along with ordinary conduct that makes it easier and safer for voters to cast their ballots. Such laws encourage aggressive policing tactics and function as voter suppression rather than election protection.

Many of these states also leveraged lies about voter fraud to create new law enforcement offices dedicated to investigating election crimes.<sup>191</sup> In Florida, just five days before the 2022 primary, Governor Ron DeSantis held a press conference announcing 20 "fraud" arrests. Flanked by more than a dozen uniformed police officers, he described these arrests as the state's "opening salvo" against election fraud.<sup>192</sup> Yet publicly available information indicates that most (if not all) of those charged had no intent to commit fraud but simply made honest mistakes about their voting eligibility. Rather than rein these prosecutions in, Florida's legislature expanded the authority of the statewide prosecutor to pursue them.<sup>193</sup>

Instead of criminalizing election activities and politicizing election law enforcement in ways calculated to intimidate voters and sow doubts about election integrity, states should adopt policies to ensure the opposite. They should not shift election law enforcement to more political — and less independent — government offices; they should depoliticize it by reducing opportunities for governors to direct or interfere in investigations.

Based on publicly accessible resources, no state appears to have a manual for prosecuting election crimes akin to the Department of Justice's manual for the federal prosecution of election offenses or the attorney general's memo regarding election year sensitivities.<sup>194</sup> State attorneys general should develop internal guidance that clearly spells out the bases for state prosecution of election crimes, limiting prosecution to incidents with clear evidence of fraudulent intent. This guidance should articulate policies regarding the timing of criminal investigations, prosecutions, and publicity to avoid affecting any election. Finally, it should affirm the norms of independence, neutrality, and nonpartisanship in prosecuting election crimes.

## **VII. Increase Election Security**

n recent years, both foreign and domestic adversaries have attempted to compromise the security of U.S. elections. And new threats are emerging. States have made some progress in tightening election security, but much work remains to be done.

In recent years, foreign hackers have tried to infiltrate election systems, including voter databases and government websites used to communicate election information, at the very least to sow chaos, mistrust, and disruption.<sup>195</sup> The country also faces domestic threats. Election deniers have campaigned and won elections on misinformed platforms such as eliminating voting machines.<sup>196</sup> Party leaders and others have encouraged poll worker and poll observer recruits to take a combative approach to the job, coordinate closely with party officials, and intervene aggressively to "take over" and "control" the voting process.<sup>197</sup>

In several known instances, poll workers have shared access to critical election systems with private individuals who had no valid reason to seek such access.<sup>198</sup> Indeed, a radical movement of sheriffs — who falsely insist that the 2020 election was stolen and who claim independent and unlimited authority to interpret and enforce election laws and constitutional provisions — allegedly have obtained voting equipment and sensitive election information from clerks under the guise of an official investigation.<sup>199</sup> Some workers also may unwittingly grant access to unauthorized individuals, for example by falling for phishing schemes.<sup>200</sup>

To counter these threats, states must take the following measures to secure their voting equipment and systems, all of which require consistent and adequate funding.<sup>201</sup>

### >>Adopt cybersecurity best practices.

Election officials should adopt safeguards and procedures for election system use to prevent, detect, and recover from cyberattacks and technical failures.<sup>202</sup> Among other actions, officials should

- establish protocols for software updates and patches, including setting a 60-day preelection blackout window for all noncritical updates;
- ensure that tabulating equipment and election management systems are not connected to unsecured networks and that administrators use singleuse removable media to transfer data to or from these systems;
- adopt multifactor authentication, appropriate password protocols, intrusion detection systems, and

protections against distributed denial-of-service attacks (that is, attempts to overload a system and disrupt its functioning by flooding it with requests from numerous sources); and

 maintain appropriate contingency plans for all critical systems, including emergency paper ballots and backups of voter registration databases.

Through federal funding, states have access to free products and services from the currently underutilized Elections Infrastructure Information Sharing and Analysis Center.<sup>203</sup>

## >>Require bipartisan election worker teams and other measures to mitigate insider threats.

States should prohibit poll workers from being near ballots without a bipartisan team present until the ballots are transferred to storage after final certification. This requirement should apply to the following activities: retrieving ballots from the post office or drop boxes, verifying signatures, opening mail ballot envelopes, separating mail ballots from their envelopes, preparing ballots for scanning, transporting ballots, and counting votes.<sup>204</sup> To prevent gamesmanship and ensure truly bipartisan teams, election officials should not assign any workers who have changed their party affiliation right before an election.<sup>205</sup> Where bipartisan teams are not feasible, states should at a minimum require peer oversight.

Officials should adopt and implement other protocols to prevent and detect insider attacks (that is, attacks by election workers, officials, or others with professional access to an election system), including

- standard operating procedures that clearly define roles and responsibilities;
- need-based access controls, such as key cards and unique log-ins with multifactor authentication, that ensure that officials can only access election systems when necessary for their job functions, and only to the extent necessary;
- chain of custody protocols that provide a rigorous record of all access and movement of critical equipment and materials, strengthened by technology such as video surveillance and key card access;<sup>206</sup> and

 express prohibitions on creating or disclosing copies of any voting system component's storage without explicit legal authorization.<sup>207</sup>

## >>Prevent, detect, and recover from voting system failures and establish clear authority to remediate security risks.

Election officials should conduct logic and accuracy testing with public observation before the voting period starts to identify any potential issues that voting systems may have when marking and reading ballots. If systems do fail during the voting period, election officials should have contingency plans in place to allow voters to continue marking and casting ballots until issues are resolved. These plans should include supplying polling places with emergency paper ballots and ensuring that poll workers know how to use any auxiliary ballot storage bins on scanners.<sup>208</sup>

In the event that an insider attack does occur, states should ensure that election officials have clear authority to remediate ongoing security risks by prohibiting individuals who violate election laws from performing certain election responsibilities and decommissioning any equipment affected by a breach.

## >>Use voting machines for initial ballot counts and pair with robust postelection audits.

Over the past few years, election deniers have spread false fears that voting machines have been programmed to alter votes or are susceptible to manipulation over the internet. In 2022, though ultimately blocked by court orders, county officials in Arizona and Nevada tried to eliminate or sideline machines and move to routine hand counts.<sup>209</sup> Such efforts to replace machine counting with hand counts undermine sound election administration. In all but the smallest jurisdictions, full hand counts are impractical: they take too long and are less accurate than machine tabulation, and they pose ballot security risks if explicit protocols are not followed.<sup>210</sup>

States should require election officials to use voting tabulation systems for initial ballot counts, allowing for limited exceptions for very small jurisdictions that can produce a final count that is comparably accurate to what tabulation equipment would produce in a similar time frame.<sup>211</sup> Eliminating any discretion in that decision will both protect against rogue official action and insulate officials from pressure by conspiracy theorists who insist on hand counts.

States should pair machine counts with robust postelection risk-limiting audits, in which officials hand count samples of ballots to verify machine-tallied results, as well as options for visual examination of any ballots for which the machine may not be able to interpret a voter's light or stray markings. Audits improve both accuracy and public trust in elections.<sup>212</sup> Yet fewer than half of U.S. states use risk-limiting audits. In states that allow ballot initiatives, such as Arizona, advocates could build in constitutional protections against legislative interference in postelection audits, as Michigan voters did in 2022.213 Among other safeguards against partisan manipulation, Michigan requires that audits be conducted publicly, solely under the secretary of state's supervision, without any political party involvement, with transparent funding, and based on procedures and security protocols finalized and disclosed before the election.

## Conclusion

They may become more effective as they learn from past failures. With the federal government increasingly stymied by partisan divisions and structural barriers to action, state legislators, local administrative officials, and advocates must rise to the challenge of securing U.S. elections.

As outlined here, the field for action is immense — including laws protecting state certification processes, administrative policies to combat disinformation, protections against violence and intimidation toward voters and election officials alike, training mandates for incoming election workers, and bolstered election security. The needs and opportunities will, of course, vary by state. And legal safeguards on paper, while essential, will only be as strong as the political will at all levels of state government to fund and enforce them. But lessons from specific threats in various parts of the country, and from the creative solutions that some states are finding to meet those threats, offer a way forward. 1 Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, "Joint Statement from Elections Infrastructure Government Coordinating Council and the Election Infrastructure Sector Coordinating Executive Committees," last updated November 12, 2020, <u>https://</u> www.cisa.gov/news-events/news/joint-statement-electionsinfrastructure-government-coordinating-council-election.

2 See generally Select Comm. to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report, H. Rep. No. 117-663 (2022), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/ pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

**3** Associated Press, "Conspiracists Seeking Key State Election Posts Falling Short," *U.S. News & World Report*, November 9, 2022, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2022-11-08/</u> election-conspiracies-frame-contests-for-secretary-of-state.

4 Lawrence Norden and Marina Pino, "Election Deniers Running for Secretary of State Were This Election's Biggest Losers," Brennan Center for Justice, November 14, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.</u> org/our-work/analysis-opinion/election-deniers-running-secretary-<u>state-were-elections-biggest-losers</u>; Janet Malzahn and Andrew B. Hall, "Election-Denying Republican Candidates Underperformed in the 2022 Midterms," Stanford Institute for Economic Policy Research, February 2023, <u>https://siepr.stanford.edu/publications/workingpaper/election-denying-republican-candidates-underperformed-2022-midterms</u>; and Genevieve Nadeau, "How Democracy Concerns and January 6th Influenced Midterm Voting," Protect Democracy, December 16, 2022, <u>https://protectdemocracy.org/work/</u> how-democracy-concerns-january-6th-influenced-midterm-voting.

**5** Charles Stewart III, *How We Voted in 2022: A Topical Look at the Survey of the Performance of American Elections*, MIT Election Data and Science Lab, May 23, 2023, 27–28, <u>https://electionlab.mit.edu/sites/default/files/2023-05/How-We-Voted-In-2022.pdf</u>.

**6** See generally States United Democracy Center, *A Democracy Crisis in the Making: June 2023 Edition*, June 8, 2023, <u>https://statesuniteddemocracy.org/resources/democracy-crisis-june-2023/</u>.

7 Nicholas Riccardi, "Election Conspiracists Claim Some Races for Local Offices," AP News, November 19, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/</u> <u>article/2022-midterm-elections-donald-trump-14ee28226986b6b4</u> <u>fb554aa3919d1525</u>; James Bickerton, "Full List of Election Deniers Who Won Their Races," *Newsweek*, November 9, 2022, <u>https://www.</u> <u>newsweek.com/full-list-election-deniers-who-won-their-</u> <u>races-1758250</u>; Lauren Miller and Wendy R. Weiser, "The Election Deniers' Playbook for 2024," Brennan Center for Justice, May 3, 2023, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/</u> <u>election-deniers-playbook-2024</u>; and Bob Ortega et al., "Election Deniers in Charge of Some County Election Offices Are Continuing to Sow Mistrust in the Electoral System," CNN, October 20, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/10/20/politics/election-deniers-</u> <u>county-voting-offices-invs/index.html</u>.

8 Mekela Panditharatne, "Misinformation Risks from Partisan Poll Watchers," Brennan Center for Justice, November 8, 2022, https:// www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/misinformationrisks-partisan-poll-watchers; Mekela Panditharatne, "2020 Election Deniers Organize to Challenge Votes in 2022," Brennan Center for Justice, July 25, 2022, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/ analysis-opinion/2020-election-deniers-organize-challengevotes-2022; Ned Parker, Linda So, and Moira Warburton, "Stop the Steal' Supporters Train Thousands of U.S. Poll Observers," Reuters, October 13, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/stop-stealsupporters-train-thousands-us-poll-observers-2022-10-13; Maegan Vazquez, "Trump Tells His Supporters to Become Poll Watchers with a Baseless Claim About Fraud at Voting Locations," CNN, September 8, 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/09/08/politics/donald-trumppoll-watchers-north-carolina/index.html (quoting President Trump in Winston-Salem rally: "Be poll watchers when you go there. Watch all the thieving and stealing and robbing they do."); Sam Levine, "Republican Push to Recruit Election Deniers as Poll Workers Causes Alarm," *Guardian*, June 30, 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> us-news/2022/jun/30/republican-recruit-poll-workers-electionintegrity; and Hannah Schoenbaum and Nicholas Riccardi, "Election Officials Brace for Confrontational Poll Watchers," AP News, October 2, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-electionspolitics-voting-presidential-biden-cabinetc3d31b3b3c8957a51a2cc32e009d59be</u>.

**9** Will Wilder, Derek Tisler, and Wendy R. Weiser, "The Election Sabotage Scheme and How Congress Can Stop It," Brennan Center for Justice, November 8, 2021, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/</u> <u>our-work/research-reports/election-sabotage-scheme-and-howcongress-can-stop-it</u>; and Brennan Center for Justice, "The Freedom to Vote Act," fact sheet, last updated July 13, 2023, <u>https://www.</u> brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/freedom-vote-act.

**10** See Jason Marisam, "Election Obstruction," *UCLA Law Review Discourse* 71 (forthcoming 2023), March 31, 2023, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4396626</u> (describing how the ministerial nature of this role has been established since the 19th century, when state supreme courts cracked down on efforts to obstruct certification).

**11** Beth LeBlanc et al., "Wayne County Canvassers Certify Election Results After Initial Deadlock," *Detroit News*, November 17, 2020, <u>https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/politics/2020/11/17/</u> <u>wayne-county-canvassers-deadlock-certifying-november-3-electionresults/6324274002</u>; and David A. Farenthold et al., "Trump's Escalating Attacks Put Pressure on Vote Certification Process," *Washington Post*, November 19, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.</u> <u>com/politics/trumps-escalating-attacks-put-pressure-on-votecertification-process/2020/11/19/42f5fd76-2aa5-11eb-8fa2-</u> 06e7cbb145c0\_story.html.

**12** Clara Hendrickson, "Donald Trump Called Monica Palmer After Wayne County Board of Canvassers Meeting," *Detroit Free Press*, November 19, 2020, <u>https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/</u> <u>michigan/detroit/2020/11/19/trump-monica-palmer-wayne-</u> <u>canvassers-certification-election/3776190001</u>.

**13** H. Rep. 117-663, at 131, 223, 367 (2022); Zeke Miller, Christina A. Cassidy, and Colleen Long, "Trump Targets Vote Certification in Late Bid to Block Biden," AP News, November 18, 2020, <u>https://apnews.com/article/donald-trump-targets-vote-certification-falf61cc5de6352deaa588dab908128e;</u> Alan Feuer and Katie Benner, "The Fake Electors Scheme, Explained," *New York Times*, August 3, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/27/us/politics/fake-electors-explained-trump-jan-6.html;</u> and Annie Gayer, Caroline Kelly, and Maegan Vazquez, "Michigan Lawmakers Who Met with Trump Say They See Nothing to Change Election Outcome," CNN, November 21, 2020, <u>https://www.enn.com/2020/11/20/politics/michigan-house-speaker-will-meet-trump/index.html</u>.

**14** Hendrickson, "Donald Trump Called Monica Palmer"; and Beth Reinhard, Alice Crites, and Dalton Bennett, "Obscure Michigan Board Thrust into Fracas over Electoral Results," *Washington Post*, November 21, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ obscure-michigan-board-thrust-into-fracas-over-electoralresults/2020/11/21/340d9e9a-2ad2-11eb-b847-66c66ace1afb\_ story.html.</u>

 Reinhard et al., "Obscure Michigan Board Thrust into Fracas."
Tal Axelrod, "Republicans in Arizona, Pennsylvania Counties Decline to Certify Midterm Election Results," ABC News, November 29, 2022, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/republicans-arizonapennsylvania-counties-decline-certify-midterm-election/</u> story?id=94104128; Fredreka Schouten, "Election Standoff Ends in New Mexico County After False Fraud Claims Threw Primary Certification into Question," CNN, June 17, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.</u> <u>com/2022/06/17/politics/new-mexico-primary-results-otero-</u> <u>county-certification/index.html</u>; Laura Leslie, "NC Elections Board to Consider Removing Surry County Elections Officials," WRAL News (North Carolina), December 19, 2022, <u>https://www.wral.com/</u> <u>nc-elections-board-to-consider-removing-surry-county-electionsofficials/20636038</u>; and Ken Ritter, Gabe Stern, and Scott Sonner, "Last Nevada County Approves Primary Results After Hand Count," AP News, June 25, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-</u> <u>midterm-elections-new-mexico-nevada-voting-presidential-652df50</u> <u>bc2b535d2303ddd4c5fda6ea5</u>.

17 Doug Bock Clark, "Two Republicans Kicked Off County Election Board in North Carolina for Failing to Certify Results," ProPublica, March 31, 2023, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/elections-boardnorth-carolina-certification-surry;</u> Complaint, Arizona Alliance for Retired Americans v. Crosby, No. CV202200552 (Ariz. Super. Ct. Nov. 28, 2022), <u>https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2022/11/2022.11.28-Verified-Special-Action-Complaint.</u> <u>pdf</u>; and Annie Gowen, "New Mexico County Certifies Election Results, Bowing to Court Order," *Washington Post*, June 17, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/06/17/</u> new-mexico-county-weighs-defying-order-certify-election-results.

**18** Writ of Mandamus, Toulouse Oliver v. Otero County Commission, No. S-1-SC-39426 (N.M. Sup. Ct. June 15, 2022), <u>https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2022/06/2022-06-15-order.pdf</u>; and Final Judgment, *Arizona Alliance for Retired Americans* (Ariz. Super. Ct. Jan. 26, 2021), <u>https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/</u>

uploads/2022/11/2023.01.26-Final-Judgment.pdf. In Luzerne, Pennsylvania, the board voted to certify shortly after being sued. Zach Schonfeld, "Pennsylvania's Luzerne County Certifies Election After Being Sued," *Hill*, November 30, 2022, <u>https://thehill.com/ homenews/campaign/3756770-pennsylvanias-luzerne-countycertifies-election-after-being-sued.</u>

**19** Miller and Weiser, "Election Deniers' Playbook"; Riccardi, "Election Conspiracists Claim Some Races"; and Bickerton, "Full List of Election Deniers."

**20** ECRA § 102(b) (codified at 3 U.S.C. § 1) (establishing Election Day as "the Tuesday next after the first Monday in November"); § 104(a) (codified at 3 U.S.C. § 5(a)(1)) (establishing the date for the state executive to issue and transmit the certificate of ascertainment as "the date that is 6 days before the time fixed for the meeting of the electors"); and § 106 (a)(1) (codified at 3 U.S.C. § 7) (establishing the date for meeting of electors as "the first Tuesday after the second Wednesday in December"), <u>https://www.collins.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/electoral\_count\_reform\_and\_presidential\_transition\_improvement\_act\_of\_2022.pdf</u>. See generally Elections Reformers Network, "Helping States Comply with the Electoral Count Reform Act," June 27, 2023, <u>https://www.electionreform-act.</u>

**21** Mich. Const. art. II, § 7(3) (emphasis added), <u>http://www.</u> legislature.mi.gov/(S(kdzkm53zf3mhbc5sm5c4kqxh))/mileg.aspx? page=getObject&objectName=mcl-Article-II-7.

22 Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 16-650 (emphasis added), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/ars/16/00650.htm</u>.

23 H.F. 1830, 93rd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Minn.), <u>https://www.revisor.</u> mn.gov/bills/text.php?number=HF1830&type=bill&version=4&session=ls93&session\_year=2023&session\_number=0.

**24** Farnoush Amiri, "How Fake Electors Tried to Throw Result to Trump," AP News, February 21, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/</u> capitol-siege-joe-biden-presidential-elections-election-2020electoral-college-311f88768b65f7196f52a4757dc162e4. In

Pennsylvania and New Mexico, the fake electors included a caveat that their votes should only be counted if a court declared them true electors.

25 See, e.g., Mich. Comp. Laws §§ 168.932(d), 168.933a(a) (2023),

http://www.legislature.mi.gov/(S(pprd2b55dand3eyfdipry355))/ documents/mcl/pdf/mcl-116-1954-xxxv.pdf.

**26** Colo. Rev. Stat. § 1-10-104(1) (2022), <u>https://www.sos.state.</u> co.us/pubs/info\_center/laws/Title1/Title1.pdf.

**27** Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 16-644 (1980), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/ars/16/00664.htm</u>.

**28** Otero County (N.M.), "Otero County Emergency Meeting June 17, 2022," June 17, 2022, YouTube, <u>https://www.youtube.com/</u><u>watch?v=nnV-CAEISzI</u>.

29 Clark, "Two Republicans Kicked Off County Election Board."

**30** Colo. Rev. Stat. § 1-10-104(3) (2022); and Mich. Comp. Laws § 168.822(2)(2019), <u>http://www.legislature.mi.gov/</u>(S(qrzrnkzxoeoia1dht2j5okwj))/mileg.

aspx?page=getObject&objectName=mcl-168-822.

**31** Colo. Rev. Stat. § 1-10-104(3) (2023); and Mich. Comp. Laws § 168.822(2) (2019).

**32** Derek T. Muller, "Election Subversion and the Writ of Mandamus," *William & Mary Law Review* 65 (forthcoming 2023), <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4380829</u>.

**33** Ritter et al., "Last Nevada County Approves Primary Results"; Jack Nissen, "Election Canvassing Board Certifies Michigan 2022 Midterms in Contentious Meeting," Fox 2 Detroit, November 28, 2022, <u>https://www.fox2detroit.com/news/election-canvassing-board-</u> <u>certifies-michigan-2022-midterms-in-contentious-meeting</u>; and Zach Montellaro, "Lawsuits Likely After Handful of Counties Refuse to Certify Midterm Results," *Politico*, November 28, 2022, <u>https://www. politico.com/news/2022/11/28/lawsuits-certifying-midterm-</u> <u>election-results-2022-00070992</u>.

**34** See Joshua A. Douglas, "Procedural Fairness in Election Contests," *Indiana Law Journal* 88, no. 1 (Winter 2013), <u>https://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/cgi/viewcontent.</u> cgi?article=11037&context=ilj.

**35** Jill Karofsky, "What I Got for Challenging Trump's Coup Attempt from the Bench," *Slate*, February 15, 2023, <u>https://slate.com/</u> <u>news-and-politics/2023/02/wisconsin-supreme-court-justice-</u> <u>coup-challenge-story.html</u>; and Miller et al., "Trump Targets Vote Certification."

**36** William Cummings, Joey Garrison, and Jim Sergent, "By the Numbers: President Donald Trump's Failed Efforts to Overturn the Election," *USA Today*, January 6, 2021, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/</u> <u>in-depth/news/politics/elections/2021/01/06/trumps-failed-</u> <u>efforts-overturn-election-numbers/4130307001/</u>; and Indictment, United States of America v. Donald J. Trump, 1:23-cr-00257-TS (D.D.C. Aug. 1, 2023), <u>https://d3i6fh83elv35t.cloudfront.net/</u> <u>static/2023/08/trump-indictment.pdf</u>.

**37** Miller and Weiser, "Election Deniers' Playbook." Alarmingly, in 2023, the Arizona Senate considered a bill that would have radically loosened the standard for overturning election results in court. S.B. 1695, 56th Leg., 1st Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2023), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/legtext/56leg/1R/bills/SB1695S.pdf</u>.

**38** Miller and Weiser, "Election Deniers' Playbook"; and Ortega et al., "Election Deniers Continuing to Sow Mistrust."

**39** See, e.g., N.M. Stat. Ann. § 1-13-12 (2019) (authorizing state trial courts "upon petition of any voter, [to] issue a writ of mandamus to the county canvassing board to compel it to [...] certify the election results"), <u>https://casetext.com/statute/new-mexico-statutes-1978/chapter-1-elections/article-13-post-election-duties/section-1-13-13-post-election-duties-county-canvassing-board-certifying-results.</u>

40 Indictment, United States v. Trump.

**41** See, e.g., Complaint, *Lake v. Hobbs*, No. 2022-095403 (Ariz. Super. Ct. May 2, 2022), <u>www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/</u><u>uploads/2022/12/Kari-Lake-lawsuit-1.pdf</u> (seeking to disqualify certain absentee ballots in Maricopa County); and Verified Statement of Election Contest, *Finchem v. Fontes*, No. 2022-053927 (Ariz. Super. Ct. Dec. 9, 2022). <u>https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/</u>uploads/2022/12/mark-finchem-zink-election-lawsuit.pdf.

**42** See, e.g., Minn. Stat. § 209.01 (2022), <u>https://www.revisor.</u> mn.gov/statutes/cite/209.

**43** See, e.g., Ala. Code § 17-16-41 (1975), <u>http://alisondb.legislature.</u> <u>state.al.us/alison/codeofalabama/1975/17-16-41.htm;</u> and Wash. Rev. Code § 29A.68.110 (West 2016), <u>https://app.leg.wa.gov/rcw/</u> <u>default.aspx?cite=29A.68.110</u>.

**44** Opinion of the Court, *Lake v. Hobbs*, No. 1 CA-CV 22-0779, No. 1 CA-SA 22-0237, slip op. (Ariz. Ct. App. Feb. 2, 2023), <u>https://www.azcourts.gov/Portals/0/OpinionFiles/Div1/2023/1%20CA-CV%20</u> <u>22-0779%20and%201%20CA-SA%2022-0237.pdf</u> (affirming an Arizona superior court decision to deny relief).

**45** Minn. Stat. §§ 209.045, 209.09(2), 209.10(4) (2022), <u>https://</u> www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/cite/209.045; <u>https://www.revisor.mn.gov/</u> <u>statutes/cite/209.09; https://www.revisor.mn.gov/</u> <u>statutes/cite/209.10#stat.209.10.4</u>. See also Kan. Stat. Ann. §§ 25-1437, -1443, -1450 (2022), <u>https://www.ksrevisor.org/statutes/ chapters/ch25/025\_014\_0037.html, https://www.ksrevisor.org/ statutes/chapters/ch25/025\_014\_0043.html, and <u>https://www.ksrevisor.org/</u> statutes/chapters/ch25/025\_014\_0050.html.</u>

**46** ECRA § 102(b) (codified at 3 U.S.C. § 1) (establishing Election Day as "the Tuesday next after the first Monday in November"); § 104(a) (codified at 3 U.S.C. § 5(a)(1)) (establishing the date for the state executive to issue and transmit the certificate of ascertainment as "the date that is 6 days before the time fixed for the meeting of the electors"); and § 106 (a)(1) (codified at 3 U.S.C. § 7) (establishing the date for meeting of electors as "the first Tuesday after the second Wednesday in December"), <u>https://www.collins.senate.gov/imo/</u> media/doc/electoral\_count\_reform\_and\_presidential\_transition\_ improvement\_act\_of\_2022.pdf.

**47** *Finchem v. Fontes*, slip op.; and Craig Mauger, "Judge Imposes \$58,000 in Sanctions on Karamo, Others for Detroit Election Suit," *Detroit News*, June 13, 2023, <u>https://www.detroitnews.com/story/</u> <u>news/politics/michigan/2023/06/13/michigan-republican-party-</u> <u>kristina-karamo-lawyers-sanctions-election-lawsuit-</u> <u>detroit/70318528007.</u>

**48** Isaac Stanley-Becker and Yvonne Wingett Sanchez, "Arizona County Ordered to Certify Election as GOP Lawyers Are Sanctioned," *Washington Post*, December 1, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost</u>.com/politics/2022/12/01/arizona-cochise-county-kari-lake-sanctions; *Finchem v. Fontes*, No. 2022-053927, slip op. (Ariz. Super. Ct. Mar. 1, 2023), <u>https://courtminutes.maricopa.gov/viewerME.asp?fn=Civil/032023/m10329466.pdf</u> (noting plaintiff's difficulties securing counsel); *Lake v. Hobbs*, 2:22-cv-00677-JJT (D. Ariz. Dec. 1, 2022), <u>https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/</u><u>uploads/2022/04/D.-Ariz.-22-cv-00677-dkt-000106\_000-filed-2022-12-01.pdf</u>; and *King v. Whitmer*, 2:20-cv-13134 (E.D. Mich. Sep 13, 2022) ECF No. 205, <u>https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/</u> gov.uscourts.mied.350905/gov.uscourts.mied.350905.205.0\_2.pdf (ordering sanctions for filing a frivolous suit alleging fraud in the 2020 presidential election).

**49** Ed White, David Eggert, and Zeke Miller, "Trump Summons Michigan GOP Leaders for Extraordinary Meeting," AP News, November 19, 2020, <u>https://apnews.com/article/trump-invitesmichigan-gop-white-house-6ab95edd3373ecc9607381175d6f3328;</u> Ritter et al., "Last Nevada County Approves Primary Results"; and Derek Tisler and Lawrence Norden, "Indictments of Trump and Allies Highlight Need to Protect Election Systems," Brennan Center for Justice, August 15, 2023, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/</u> analysis-opinion/indictments-trump-and-allies-highlight-needprotect-election-systems.

50 H.B. 2720, 55th Leg., 1st Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2021), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/legtext/55leg/1R/bills/HB2720P.htm;</u> H.B. 2800, 55th Leg., 1st Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2021), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/legtext/55leg/1r/bills/hb2800p.htm;</u> H.B. 2826, 55th Leg., 1st Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2021), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/legtext/55leg/1R/bills/HB2826P.pdf;</u>

H.B. 1301, 101st Gen. Assemb., 1st Reg. Sess. (Mo. 2021), <u>https://www.house.mo.gov/Bill.aspx?bill=HB1301&year=2021&code=R</u>; A.J.R. 13, 81st Sess., Reg. Sess. (Nev. 2021), <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/</u> Session/81st2021/Bills/AJR/AJR13.pdf (transferring certification authority to the legislature); and Wilder et al., " Election Sabotage Scheme."

#### 51 H.B. 2800 (Ariz. 2021).

52 S.B. 202 (Ga. 2021), https://www.legis.ga.gov/api/legislation/ document/20212022/201498; S.B. 90 (Fla. 2021), https://flsenate. gov/Session/Bill/2021/90/BillText/er/PDF; H.B. 2332 (Kan. 2021), http://www.kslegislature.org/li\_2022/b2021\_22/measures/ documents/hb2332\_enrolled.pdf; Mo. H.B. 1878 (2022), https:// house.mo.gov/billtracking/bills221/hlrbillspdf/4557H.01l.pdf; S.B. 523 (Okla. 2022), http://webserver1.lsb.state.ok.us/cf\_ pdf/2021-22%20ENR/SB/SB523%20ENR.PDF; H.B. 2483 (Tenn. 2022), https://legiscan.com/TN/text/HB2483/id/2579736/ Tennessee-2021-HB2483-Chaptered.pdf; S.B. 1933, 88th Leg., Reg. Sess. (Tex. 2023), https://capitol.texas.gov/tlodocs/88R/billtext/ html/SB01933S.htm; and S.B. 1750, 88th Leg., Reg. Sess. (Tex. 2023), https://capitol.texas.gov/tlodocs/88R/billtext/html/ SB017501.htm. Other state legislators have taken similar actions. See Jonathan J. Cooper, "Arizona GOP Election Audit Draws More Republican Politicians," AP News, June 2, 2021, https://apnews.com/ article/donaldtrump-arizona-election-2020-elections-electionrecounts-0f822ded24fb3cdbb9894c175dfffa91; Craig Mauger, "Audits Become New Front in Michigan GOP's Fight Against 2020 Election," Detroit News, June 6, 2021, https://www.detroitnews.com/ story/news/politics/2021/06/06/audits-new-front-michiganrepublicans-fight-2020-election/7573847002; Katie Shepherd, "Despite Little Evidence of Fraud, Wisconsin Republican Leader Hires Retired Police to Probe 2020 Election," Washington Post, May 27, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2021/05/27/ wisconsin-robin-vos-election-fraud; and Patrick Marley, "Republican Lawmakers Order an Audit of Wisconsin's Elections," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 11, 2021, https://www.jsonline.com/story/ news/politics/2021/02/11/wisconsin-republicans-order-audit-2020elections/6722833002.

**53** See Reid Wilson, "Five Takeaways from Arizona's Audit Results," *Hill*, September 24, 2021, <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/</u> campaign/573888-five-takeaways-from-the-arizonas-audit-results.

54 Emergency Petition for Original Action, Mueller v. Wisconsin Election Commissioners, No. 2020AP001958 (Wis. Sup. Ct. Nov. 27, 2020), https://www.wpr.org/sites/default/files/201127mueller.pdf; Emergency Petition for Original Action, Donald Trump et al. v. Wisconsin Election Commission et al. (Wis. Sup. Ct. Nov. 23, 2020), https://www. democracydocket.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Trump-v-WEC-Petition-1-1.pdf; and S.B.1750 (Tex. 2023) (eliminating the position of elections administrator in counties with a population of 3.5 million or more), https://legiscan.com/TX/text/SB1750/id/2816385/ Texas-2023-SB1750-Enrolled.html. On Republican-backed bills proposed in Texas's legislature to increase oversight of elections in Harris County, see J. David Goodman, "With New Voting Bills, Texas Legislature Targets Elections in Democratic Stronghold," *New York Times*, May 28, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/28/us/ texas-voting-laws-harris-county.html.

**55** Brennan Center for Justice, "Local Election Officials Survey," April 2023, 3, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/local-election-officials-survey-april-2023</u>.

**56** Such a law could violate a state constitutional mandate that elections be "free" or "fair," a right that at least 27 state constitutions guarantee. See Eliza Sweren-Becker and Ethan Herenstein, "Compilation of Election Rules Endangered by 'Independent State Legislature Theory," Brennan Center for Justice, October 25, 2022, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/compilation-election-rules-endangered-independent-state-legislature.

57 The U.S. Supreme Court previously affirmed that citizens can,

consistent with the U.S. Constitution, directly amend such statutes through ballot initiatives. See Arizona State Legislature v. Arizona Independent Redistricting Commission, 576 U.S. 787 (2015), <u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/2014/13-1314</u>.

#### 58 Mich. Const. art. II, § 7.

59 Amy Gardner and Emma Brown, "Republicans Sue to Disqualify Thousands of Mail Ballots in Swing States," Washington Post, November 7, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ elections/2022/11/07/gop-sues-reject-mail-ballots; Trump v. Biden, 2020 Wis. 91, No. 2020AP2038, 394 Wis. 2d 629, 951 N.W.2d 568 (narrowly rejecting litigation seeking to exclude certain votes in Milwaukee and Dane counties), https://www.democracydocket.com/ wp-content/uploads/2020/11/ORDER-3-1.pdf; Complaint, Lake v. Hobbs (seeking to disqualify certain absentee ballots in Maricopa County); Ryan J. Foley, "Trump Campaign Sues Linn, Johnson Counties over Absentee Mailings," CBS 2 Iowa, August 13, 2020, https://cbs2iowa.com/news/local/trump-campaign-sues-linnjohnson-counties-over-absentee-mailings; and Complaint, Karamo et al. v Janice Winfrey, Detroit City Clerk, No.22-012759-AW (Mich. Cir. Ct., Oct. 26, 2022), https://www.democracydocket.com/ wp-content/uploads/2022/10/2022-10-26-petition.pdf (lawsuit filed by a Republican secretary of state candidate seeking injunctive relief that would invalidate mail-in ballots in the city of Detroit).

60 Trump v. Biden, 2020 Wis. 91.

**61** Complaint, Weidner v. Racine, No. 30701 (Wis. Cir. Ct. May 24, 2022), https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/2022-05-24-Absentee-Ballot-Drop-Box-Complaint-Racine.pdf.

62 Minn. Stat. §§ 203B.121(2)(c)(1)(2022), <u>https://www.revisor.</u> mn.gov/statutes/cite/203B.121.

**63** Daniel J. Hopkins, Marc Meredith, and Kira Wang, "How Many Naked Ballots Were Cast in Pennsylvania's 2020 General Election?," MIT Election Data and Science Lab, August 26, 2021, <u>https://</u> <u>electionlab.mit.edu/articles/how-many-naked-ballots-were-castpennsylvanias-2020-general-election</u>; and Marc Meredith, Katie Steele, and Daniel J. Hopkins, "'Naked Ballots' Are Back — and They're a Danger to Democracy," *Washington Post*, October 19, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/10/19/midtermsabsentee-ballots-secrecy-envelope</u>.

**64** Jeremy Herb, Kelly Mena, and Ellie Kaufman, "Mismatched Signatures Prompt Tossed Absentee Ballots and Legal Fights Ahead of November Election," CNN, September 14, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn. com/2020/09/14/politics/election-2020-ballot-signaturemismatches/index.html</u>; Associated Press, "Pennsylvania Ballot Can't Be Tossed Out over Voters' Signatures, Court Says," NBC News, October 23, 2020, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2020election/ballots-can-t-be-tossed-out-over-voter-signaturecourt-n1244585</u>; and Complaint, Barnette et al. v. Lawrence, No. 20-cv-05477 (E.D. Pa. Nov. 3, 2020), ECF No. 1, <u>https://s3.</u> documentcloud.org/documents/7281321/11-3-20-Barnett-v-Lawrence-Complaint.pdf.

**65** A.B. 321, 81st Leg., Reg. Sess. (Nev.), <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/81st2021/Bills/AB/AB321\_EN.pdf</u>; and S.B. 370, 102nd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mich.), <u>https://www.legislature.mi.gov/documents/</u>2023-2024/billenrolled/Senate/pdf/2023-SNB-0370.pdf.

**66** Calif. Gov't Code § 12172.5 (West 2023) <u>https://codes.findlaw.com/ca/government-code/gov-sect-12172-5</u>; and Calif. Elec. Code § 3019.5 (West 2023), <u>https://codes.findlaw.com/ca/elections-code/elec-sect-3019-5.html</u>.

**67** Calif. Gov't Code § 12172.5 (West 2023); and Calif. Elec. Code § 3019.5 (West 2023).

**68** Jose Altamirano and Tova Wang, *Ensuring All All Votes Count: Reducing Rejected Ballots*, Harvard Kennedy School Ash Center for Democratic Governance and Innovation, August 2022, 4, <u>https://ash.</u> <u>harvard.edu/files/ash/files/ensuring\_all\_all\_votes\_count.pdf</u>.

69 In Pennsylvania, some local election boards have allowed ballot

curing, a policy that has been the subject of litigation that has not been resolved on the merits. National Conference of State Legislatures, "States with Signature Cure Processes," January 18, 2022, <u>https://www.ncsl.org/elections-and-campaigns/table-15states-with-signature-cure-processes</u>; and Tom Scheck, Geoff Hing, and Dee J. Hall, "How Wisconsin's 23,000 Rejected Absentee Ballots Could Spell Trouble for the November Election," Wisconsin Watch, July 23, 2020, <u>https://wisconsinwatch.org/2020/07/wisconsinrejected-absentee-ballots-2020-election</u>.

**70** H.B. 535 (Md.), <u>https://mgaleg.maryland.gov/2023RS/bills/</u> <u>hb/hb0535E.pdf;</u> Mich. Const. art. II, § 4, <u>http://www.legislature.</u> <u>mi.gov/(S(unwig0mbdlkiiy5kjpykfs0y))/mileg.aspx?page=GetObjec</u> <u>t&objectname=mcl-Article-II-4;</u> and S.B. 370 (Mich.).

**71** Elise Viebeck, "More Than 500,000 Mail Ballots Were Rejected in the Primaries. That Could Make the Difference in Battleground States This Fall," *Washington Post*, August 23, 2020, <u>https://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/rejected-mail-ballots/2020/08/23/ 397fbe92-db3d-11ea-809e-b8be57ba616e\_story.html; and Altamirano and Wang, *Ensuring All All Votes Count*, 1 (listing ballot curing as one of the policies associated with lower rejection rates).</u>

72 White et al. v. Wisconsin Elections Commission, No. 2022CV001008 (Wis. Cir. Ct. 2022). See Complaint, ECF No. 2, https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/ uploads/2022/07/2022-07-12-complaint.pdf; and Order on Temporary Injunction, *White et al. v. Wisconsin Elections Commission*, ECF No. 167, https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/ uploads/2022/07/2022-09-08-Order.pdf.

#### 73 S.B. 370, (Mich.).

**74** Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 16-621 (2020), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/ars/16/00621.htm;</u> Ga. Code § 21-2-483 (2022), <u>https://law.justia.com/codes/georgia/2022/title-21/chapter-2/article-11/part-5/section-21-2-483/;</u> Mich. Admin. Code R. 168.785(1) (2023), <u>https://casetext.com/regulation/michigan-administrative-code/department-state/elections-campaign-finance/use-of-optical-scantabulators-by-absentee-voters/section-r-168785-duplication-of-ballot-cards; and Wis. Stat. § 5.85(2)(b)(1) (2016), <u>https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/5/iii/85</u>.</u>

**75** Jane C. Timm, "1 in 5 Mail Ballots Rejected in Botched NYC Primary," NBC News, August 7, 2020, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/</u> <u>politics/elections/one-five-mail-ballots-rejected-botched-nyc-</u> <u>primary-n1236143;</u> Pam Fessler and Elena Moore, "Signed, Sealed, Undelivered: Thousands of Mail-In Ballots Rejected for Tardiness," NPR, July 13, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2020/07/13/889751095/</u> <u>signed-sealed-undelivered-thousands-of-mail-in-ballots-rejected-</u> <u>for-tardiness;</u> and Jacob Bogage and Christopher Ingraham, "USPS Processed 150,000 Ballots After Election Day, Jeopardizing Thousands of Votes," *Washington Post*, November 6, 2020, <u>https://</u> <u>www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/11/05/usps-late-ballots-<u>election</u>.</u>

**76** Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 16-558.01 (2015), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/</u> ars/16/00558-01.htm; Ga. Code Ann. § 183-1-14 (2021), <u>https://rules.</u> sos.ga.gov/gac/183-1-14; Minn. Stat. § 204C.19 (2013), <u>https://www.</u> revisor.mn.gov/statutes/cite/204C.19; Pa. Stat. § 3146.6(a) (2020), https://casetext.com/statute/pennsylvania-statutes/statutesunconsolidated/title-25-ps-elections-electoral-districts/chapter-14election-code/article-xiii-voting-by-qualified-absentee-electors/ section-31466-voting-by-absentee-electors; Pa. Stat. § 3150.16(a) (2020), https://casetext.com/statute/pennsylvania-statutes/ statutes-unconsolidated/title-25-ps-elections-electoral-districts/ chapter-14-election-code/article-xiii-d-voting-by-qualified-mail-inelectors/section-315016-voting-by-mail-in-electors; and Wis. Stat. § 6.86 (3c) (2018), <u>https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/statutes/</u> statutes/6/iv/86.

77 Nathaniel Rakich, "Why So Few Absentee Ballots Were Rejected in 2020," *FiveThirtyEight*, February 17, 2021, <u>https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/why-so-few-absentee-ballots-were-rejected-in-2020</u>; and Pam Fessler and Elena Moore, "More Than 550,000 Primary Absentee

Ballots Rejected in 2020, Far Outpacing 2016," NPR, August 22, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/08/22/904693468/more-than-550-000-primary-absentee-ballots-rejected-in-2020-far-outpacing-2016.

78 Notice of Election Contest, Kistner v. Simon, No. 19AV-CV-20-2183 (D. Minn. Nov. 27, 2020), https://www.democracydocket.com/ wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Notice-of-Election-Contest-Dakota-County-Final-1.pdf (lawsuit seeking to overturn 2020 election results filed by Republican federal and state candidates); Complaint, Arnett v. North Carolina State Board of Elections, N. 20-CVS-570 (N.C. Super. Ct. Oct. 5, 2020), https://www.democracydocket.com/ wp-content/uploads/2020/10/complaint.pdf (suit filed by the North Carolina Republican Party challenging the state's board of elections' processing of mail ballots); Complaint, Bognet v. Boockvar, No. 3:20-cv-215 (W.D. Pa. Oct. 22, 2020), https://www.democracydocket. com/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/1-1-1.pdf (Republican congressional candidate's suit challenging Pennsylvania's three-day extension of its ballot receipt deadline); and Petition, Woodruff v. Philadelphia County Board of Elections, No. 201002188 (Pa. C.P., Oct. 29, 2020), https://www.democracydocket.com/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/Woodruff-Complaint-1.pdf (seeking to invalidate mail-in ballots that were received after the "statutory deadline").

79 Brennan Center, "Freedom to Vote Act."

80 A.B. 321 (Nev. 2021).

**81** Gilda R. Daniels, "Voter Deception," *Indiana Law Review* 43 (2010): 343–87, <u>https://scholarworks.law.ubalt.edu/all\_fac/130</u>; Mark Gillispie, "2 Conservatives Accused in Hoax Robocall Scheme Plead Guilty," AP News, October 24, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-elections-michigan-ohio-cleveland-california-9fd2a1c998ff26412fd53c83cb3efc09</u>; and Ian Vandewalker, "Digital Disinformation and Vote Suppression," September 2, 2020, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/digital-disinformation-and-vote-suppression</u>.

82 H. Rep. 117-663 (2022).

**83** Alia Braley et al., "Why Voters Who Value Democracy Participate in Democratic Backsliding," *Nature Human Behaviour* (May 22, 2023), https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-023-01594-w.

**84** Brennan Center for Justice, "Deceptive Practices and Voter Intimidation Prevention Act of 2007," January 26, 2009, <u>https://www. brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/deceptive-practices-</u> and-voter-intimidation-prevention-act-2007.

85 See, e.g., N.C. Gen. Stat. § 163-275(17) (2019), https://www.ncleg. gov/enactedlegislation/statutes/pdf/bysection/chapter\_163/ gs\_163-275.pdf; N.H. Rev. Stat. § 659:40 (2008), https://law.justia. com/codes/new-hampshire/2021/title-lxiii/title-659/section-659-40/ ; and Fla. Stat. § 104.0615(3b) (2005), http://www.leg.state.fl.us/ statutes/index.cfm?App\_mode=Display\_Statute&Search\_ String=&URL=0100-0199/0104/Sections/0104.0615.html.

**86** H.F. 3, 93rd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Minn. 2023), <u>https://www.revisor.</u> <u>mn.gov/bills/text.php?number=HF3&type=bill&version</u> <u>=6&session=ls93&session\_year=2023&session\_number=0</u>; and Common Cause and Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights, "Deceptive Election Practices and Voter Intimidation: The Need for Voter Protection," July 2012, <u>https://lawyerscommittee.org/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2015/07/DeceptivePracticesReportJuly2012FINALpdf.pdf</u>.

**87** Maya Kornberg, Mekela Panditharatne, and Ruby Edlin, "3 Lessons on Misinformation in the Midterms Spread on Social Media," Brennan Center for Justice, January 5, 2023, <u>https://www. brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/3-lessons-</u> misinformation-midterms-spread-social-media.

**88** See Stewart, *How We Voted*, 30–31 ("Respondents stated that the security measures that would give them the greatest assurance about the security and integrity of elections were logic-and-accuracy testing (74 percent), securing paper ballots (74 percent), and postelection audits (72 percent)."). For the many states that participate in the interstate Electronic Registration Information Center (ERIC), the organization's website contains detailed information about

how it identifies ineligible voters for removal from the rolls. See Electronic Registration Information Center website, accessed July 22, 2023, <u>https://ericstates.org</u>.

**89** Jude Joffe-Block and Terrence Fraser, "Arizona Election Database Is Not Missing," AP News, May 18, 2021, <u>https://apnews.</u> com/article/fact-checking-142028712114.

**90** Ohio Secretary of State, "Sec LaRose: The Life of an Absentee Ballot," You Tube, October 23, 2020, <u>https://www.youtube.com/</u> watch?v=n4Vz3r8QC6k&t=2s.

**91** Adriana De Alba and Ariel Plasencia, "Tarrant, Dallas Counties to Let the Public Test Its Voting Machines in a Push to Boost Confidence in Elections," WFAA (Dallas), September 22, 2022, <u>https://www.wfaa.com/article/news/politics/tarrant-county-letting-public-test-voting-machines-in-push-to-boost-confidence-elections/287-781010ab-b7a4-40dc-92a5-266d0b451507.</u>

**92** Maricopa County Elections Department, *Election Day and Emergency Voting Plan: August Primary Election*, August 4, 2020, https://recorder.maricopa.gov/pdf/Final%20-%20August%20 2020%20Primary%20Election%20Day%20and%20 Emergency%20Voting%20Plan.pdf.

**93** Michigan Department of State (@MichSOS), "In election administration, accuracy and security are more important than speed. Every valid vote will be counted," Twitter, November 8, 2022, https://twitter.com/MichSoS/status/1590143800860889088?s=2 0&t=KbcknsdKCZhEArhpdMm5Pg.

**94** Christine Fernando, "Election Disinformation Campaigns Targeted Voters of Color in 2020. Experts Expect 2024 to Be Worse," AP News, July 29, 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/elections-voting-misinformation-race-immigration-712a5c5a9b72c1668b8c9b 1eb6e0038a</u>.

**95** Mekela Panditharatne et al., *Information Gaps and Misinformation in the 2022 Elections*, Brennan Center for Justice, August 2, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/</u> <u>research-reports/information-gaps-and-misinformation-2022-</u> <u>elections</u>; and Ashley Lopez, "Mail Voting Is Still Pretty Popular, Even Without the Pressure of the Pandemic," NPR, July 3, 2023, <u>https://www.npr.org/2023/07/03/1185843074/mail-voting-</u> <u>is-still-pretty-popular-even-without-the-pressure-of-the-pandemic</u>.

**96** Lawrence Norden and Derek Tisler, "Why Does It Take So Long to Count Mail Ballots in Key States? Blame Legislatures," Brennan Center for Justice, November 2, 2020, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/why-does-it-take-so-long-count-mail-ballots-key-states-blame-legislatures.</u>

**97** Christina Wilkie, "What's Behind Trump's Leads in Michigan and Pennsylvania," CNBC, November 4, 2020, <u>https://www.cnbc.</u> <u>com/2020/11/04/whats-behind-trumps-leads-in-michigan-andpennsylvania-.html</u>; and James Verini, "He Wanted to Count Every Vote in Philadelphia. His Party Had Other Ideas," *New York Times Magazine*, December 16, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/2020/12/16/magazine/trump-election-philadelphia-</u> <u>republican.html</u>.

98 H. Rep. 117-663, at 197–203 (2022).

99 S.B. 367, 102nd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mich.), http://www.legislature. mi.gov/documents/2023-2024/billenrolled/Senate/pdf/2023-SNB-0367.pdf.

**100** Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, "Emergency Communications," last accessed July 23, 2023, <u>https://www.cisa.gov/topics/emergency-communications</u>.

101 Indictment, United States v. Trump.

**102** O'Rourke v. Dominion Voting Sys. Inc., 552 F. Supp. 3d 1168, 1176 (D. Colo. 2021), modified on reconsideration, No. 20-CV-03747-NRN, 2021 WL 5548129 (D. Colo. Oct. 5, 2021), and appeal dismissed, No. 21-1394, 2021 WL 8317149 (10th Cir. Dec. 23, 2021).

**103** People v. Ellis, 526 P.3d 958 (Colo. O.P.D.J.), <u>https://casetext.com/case/people-v-ellis-2185</u>.

**104** Anjali Huynh, "L. Lin Wood, Lawyer Who Tried to Overturn Trump's 2020 Loss, Gives Up License," *New York Times*, July 6, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/06/us/politics/lin-wood-</u> <u>trump-attorney.html</u>.

105 Keith L. Alexander, "D.C. Bar Lawyer Calls for Giuliani's Disbarment as Board Weighs Case," Washington Post, December 15, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/12/15/ dc-bar-giuliani-law-license/?itid=lk\_inline\_manual\_45; Alison Durkee, "Sidney Powell Could Still Be Disbarred as Court Lets Case Against Her Move Forward," Forbes, June 23, 2022, https://www. forbes.com/sites/alisondurkee/2022/06/23/sidney-powell-couldstill-be-disbarred-as-court-lets-case-against-her-moveforward/?sh=7af2395925df; Rosalind S. Helderman, "Sidney Powell, L. Lin Wood Among Attorneys Ordered to Pay \$175,000 over Michigan 'Kraken' Suit," Washington Post, December 2, 2021, https://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/sidney-powell-lin-wood-michiganlegal-fees/2021/12/02/a9e81e96-53bd-11ec-8769-2f4ecdf7a2ad story.html; Mike Scarcella, "Trump Ally Sidney Powell, Others Face Misconduct Case in Michigan," Reuters, May 8, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/legal/legalindustry/trump-ally-sidney-powell-othersface-misconduct-case-michigan-2023-05-08; and Kyle Cheney, "He Devised a Fringe Legal Theory to Try to Keep Trump in Power. Now He's on the Verge of Being Disbarred," Politico, June 11, 2023, https:// www.politico.com/news/2023/06/11/john-eastman-disbarmenttrial-trump-00101407.

**106** Kyle Cheney, "Judge Clears Way for Disciplinary Proceedings Against Trump Ally Jeffrey Clark," *Politico*, June 8, 2023, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2023/06/08/federal-judge-trump-ally-jeffreyclark-00101183</u>.

107 Verini, "He Wanted to Count Every Vote"; Tim Sullivan and Adam Geller, "Increasingly Normal: Guns Seen Outside Vote-Counting Centers," AP News, November 7, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/ protests-vote-count-safety-concerns-653dc8f0787c92585240785 48d518992; Parker et al., "Stop the Steal' Supporters Train Thousands"; Robert Spitzer, "Guns at Voting Sites Have Long Sparked Fears of Intimidation and Violence - Yet Few States Ban Their Presence," Conversation, November 2, 2022, https://theconversation. com/guns-at-voting-sites-have-long-sparked-fears-of-intimidationand-violence-yet-few-states-ban-their-presence-193209; David Dewitt, "Secretary of State's Office Confirms Reports of Armed Man at Ohio Polling Location in Tweet," Ohio Capital Journal, November 8, 2022, https://ohiocapitaljournal.com/livefeeds/secretary-of-states-officeconfirms-reports-of-armed-man-at-ohio-polling-location-in-tweet; Shaila Dewan, "Armed Observers, Chants of '4 More Years' at Polls: Is That Legal?," New York Times, October 30, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/10/30/us/poll-watching-intimidation.html; Allison Sherry, "Two Men, One Carrying a Weapon, Attempted to Film Voters Dropping Off Ballots in Littleton Monday," Colorado Public Radio, November 2, 2020, https://www.cpr.org/2020/11/02/two-men-one-carrying-aweapon-attempted-to-film-voters-dropping-off-ballots-in-littletonmonday; Karofsky, "What I Got for Challenging Trump's Coup Attempt"; Ruby Edlin and Lawrence Norden, "Poll of Election Officials Shows High Turnover amid Safety Threats and Political Interference," Brennan Center for Justice, April 25, 2023, https://www.brennancenter.org/ our-work/analysis-opinion/poll-election-officials-shows-high-turnoveramid-safety-threats-and; Nicole Sganga, "Election Chief on Mounting Threats to Poll Workers Ahead of Midterms," CBS News, September 14, 2022, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/election-chief-on-mountingthreats-to-election-officials-ahead-of-midterms; Yvonne Wingett Sanchez, "After Harassment, Arizona County Official Won't Run for Reelection," Washington Post, June 1, 2023, https://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/2023/06/01/after-harassment-arizonacounty-official-wont-run-reelection; and Jane C. Timm, "Hounded by Baseless Voter Fraud Allegations, an Entire County's Election Staff Quits in Virginia," NBC News, April 10, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/ politics/elections/buckingham-county-virginia-election-staff-quitsbaseless-voter-fraud-rcna76435.

108 Jessica Pishko, "These Sheriffs Say They're More Powerful Than

the President. Now, They're Targeting Elections," *Reveal*, November 5, 2022, <u>https://revealnews.org/article/big-lie-sheriffs-target-us-</u><u>elections</u>; Peter Stone, "Rightwing Sheriffs' Groups Ramp Up Drives to Monitor US Midterm Elections," *Guardian*, August 17, 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/aug/17/rightwing-sheriffs-trump-midterm-elections-voting-arizona</u>; and Peter Eisler and Nathan Layne, "Inside One Far-Right Sheriff's Crusade to Prove Trump's Bogus Voter-Fraud Claims," Reuters, July 29, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/</u>investigates/special-report/usa-elections-michigan-investigation.

**109** Jamie Yuccas, "Arizona Protesters Descend on Ballot Processing Center as Vote Counting Continues," CBS News, November 5, 2020, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/arizonaprotesters-descend-on-ballot-processing-center-as-vote-countingcontinues.</u>

**110** Derek Tisler and Lawrence Norden, "Estimated Costs for Protecting Election Workers from Threats of Physical Violence," Brennan Center for Justice, May 3, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/estimated-costs-protecting-election-workers-threats-physical-violence</u>; Verini, "He Wanted to Count Every Vote"; Sganga, "Election Chief on Mounting Threats"; Robert J. Spitzer, "Guns Don't Belong Near Polling Places. Right Wingers Want Them There Anyway," *Washington Post*, September 30, 2020, <u>https://www. washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/09/30/guns-polling-placesintimidation; and Cat Zakrzewski, "Election Workers Brace for a Torrent of Threats: 'I KNOW WHERE YOU SLEEP," *Washington Post*, November 8, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/11/08/</u> <u>election-workers-online-threats</u>.</u>

**111** Brennan Center, "Local Election Officials Survey"; Edlin and Norden, "Poll of Election Officials Shows High Turnover"; Verini, "He Wanted to Count Every Vote"; and Sganga, "Election Chief on Mounting Threats."

**112** Jeff Pegues, "Seven States Continue to See Unusual Levels of Threats to Election Workers," CBS News, October 3, 2022, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/election-worker-threats-7-states</u>.

**113** Department of Justice, "Man Charged with Making Threats to Arizona Election Official," news release, August 17, 2022, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/man-charged-making-threat-arizona-election-official;</u> Department of Justice, "Man Indicted for Making Threats to Arizona Election Official," news release, December 14, 2022, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/man-indicted-making-threats-arizona-state-election-official;</u> and Jose R. Gonzalez, "We're Going to Hang You': Man Charged in Threat Against Arizona Election Officials," *AZ Central*, October 7, 2022, <u>https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/politics/elections/2022/10/06/man-charged-threat-to-kill-maricopa-county-state-election-officials/8199649001</u>.

**114** Ruby Edlin and Turquoise Baker, "Poll of Local Election Officials Finds Safety Fears for Colleagues — and Themselves," Brennan Center for Justice, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/</u> <u>our-work/analysis-opinion/poll-local-election-officials-finds-safety-</u> <u>fears-colleagues-and</u>.

115 Verini, "He Wanted to Count Every Vote"; Brennan Center for Justice and Bipartisan Policy Center, Election Officials Under Attack, June 16, 2021, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policysolutions/election-officials-under-attack; Remy Tumin and Mike Ives, "Republican Ex-Candidate Arrested in Shootings Targeting New Mexico Democrats," New York Times, January 16, 2023, https://www. nytimes.com/2023/01/16/us/albuquerque-democrat-officialsshootings-arrest.html; Adam Brewster, "Key Local Election Officials in Battleground States Still Face Threats over a Year After 2020 Election," CBS News, January 4, 2022, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ election-officials-threats-2020-election; Linda So and Jason Szep, "U.S. Election Workers Get Little Help from Law Enforcement as Terror Threats Mount," Reuters, September 8, 2021, https://www.reuters. com/investigates/special-report/usa-election-threats-lawenforcement; Zakrzewski, "Election Workers Brace for a Torrent of Threats": Scott Shindledecker, "Resignation of County Officials Stirs Feelings at Meeting," Western News, March 31, 2023, https://

thewesternnews.com/news/2023/mar/31/resignation-countyofficials-stirs-feelings-meetin; and Jen Fifield, "Cochise County Elections Director Resigns After Protecting Midterm Ballots from Republican Officials," Votebeat Arizona, January 25, 2023, https:// arizona.votebeat.org/2023/1/25/23571731/cochise-county-lisamarra-resignation-election-security. A Republican Maricopa County election official was taken to a nondisclosed location under a security deal on Election Day after receiving threats. That same official was later targeted by a losing republican candidate as a "fraudster[]" running "sham elections" and the head of a "house of cards" that should be "burn[ed] ... to the ground." Kate Sullivan and Kyung Lah, "Maricopa County Elections Official Moved to Undisclosed Location on Election Day Due to Threats," CNN, November 22, 2022, https://www. cnn.com/2022/11/21/politics/maricopa-bill-gates-threatundisclosed-location/index.html; and Barton Gellman, "A Troubling Sign for 2024," Atlantic, March 7, 2023, https://www.theatlantic.com/ politics/archive/2023/03/maricopa-county-arizona-electionofficials-stop-the-steal/673235.

**116** DNC v. RNC Consent Decree, 673 F.3d 192 (3d Cir. 2012), https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/court-cases/dnc-v-rncconsent-decree.

117 Ned Parker and Andy Sullivan, "In the Hunt for Voter Fraud, Republican Door Knockers Are Intimidating Residents: Officials," Reuters, November 3, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/legal/ republican-door-knockers-intimidate-voters-while-hunting-voterfraud-say-2022-11-03; Mahsa Saeidi, "Elections Officials Say Individuals Are Knocking on Florida Voters' Doors," News Channel 8 (Tampa), September 28, 2021, https://www.wfla.com/8-on-your-side/ elections-officials-say-individuals-are-knocking-on-florida-votersdoors; Miles Parks and Bente Birkeland, "The Election Denial Movement Is Now Going Door to Door," NPR, July 21, 2022, https:// www.npr.org/2022/07/21/1107023599/colorado-canvassingelection-integrity-plan; Bud Kennedy, "The Fort Worth 'Stop the Steal' Crowd Is Poking into Our Mailboxes Again. Ignore Them," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, November 2, 2022, https://www.star-telegram.com/ opinion/bud-kennedy/article268181507.html; Spitzer, "Guns Don't Belong Near Polling Places"; Sherry, "Two Men, One Carrying a Weapon, Attempted to Film Voters"; So and Szep, "U.S. Election Workers Get Little Help"; and Sullivan and Geller, "Increasingly Normal."

**118** Alexa Ura, "Federal Judge Tells Beaumont Election Officials Not to Harass or Discriminate Against Black Voters," *Texas Tribune*, November 7, 2022, <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2022/11/07/</u>voting-discrimination-lawsuit-beaumont.

**119** Brennan Center for Justice, "Federal Laws Protecting Against Intimidation of Voters and Election Workers," October 28, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/</u> <u>federal-laws-protecting-against-intimidation-voters-and-election-workers</u>.

**120** S. 1046-E, 2021–22 Leg., Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2022) (enacted), <u>https://www.nysenate.gov/legislation/bills/2021/S1046</u>. Minnesota recently enacted similar protections. See H.F. 3 (Minn. 2023).

121 Mich. Const. art. II, § 4.

**122** Nev. Const. art. II, §1A, <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/const/nvconst.html</u>.

**123** See, e.g., Mack v. Williams, 2:18-cv-00799-APG-VCF, slip op. (D. Nev. Apr. 10, 2023), <u>https://ij.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/</u> <u>MACK-Opinion.pdf</u>. As this case highlights, the enforceability analysis can be complex, which is a reason to build clarity into the amendments themselves. In some states, courts have limited the relief available in such actions. See Burnett v. Smith, No. 22-1010, slip op. (Iowa May 5, 2023), <u>https://www.iowacourts.gov/courtcases/17340/embed/</u> SupremeCourtOpinion.

**124** New York State Rifle and Pistol Association v. Bruen, 597 U.S. \_\_at \*22 (2022), <u>https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/597/20-843/;</u> and Hill v. State, 53 Ga. 472, 475 (1874).

125 Spitzer, "Guns at Voting Sites."

**126** Global Project Against Hate and Extremism, "Americans' Fears Suppressing Participation in Democracy," August 4, 2022, <u>https://globalextremism.org/post/fear-and-elections</u>.

**127** Giffords Law Center, *Preventing Armed Voter Intimidation: A State-by-State Analysis*, September 2020, <u>https://files.giffords.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Giffords-Law-Center-Preventing-Armed-Voter-Intimidation.pdf</u>.

**128** H.B. 1630, 2021–22 Leg., Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2022), <u>https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?billnumber=1630&year=2022</u>; and H.B. 22-1086, 2022 Leg., Reg. Sess. (Colo. 2022), <u>https://leg.colorado.gov/bills/hb22-1086</u> (ban limited to open carry).

129 S.B. 1055, 32nd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Haw. 2023), https://www. capitol.hawaii.gov/sessions/session2023/bills/SB1055\_.HTM; H.D. 491, 193rd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mass. 2023), https://malegislature.gov/ Bills/193/HD491; S.D. 449, 193rd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mass. 2023), https://malegislature.gov/Bills/193/SD449; A.B. 4502, 220th Leg., Reg. Sess. (N.J. 2022), https://legiscan.com/NJ/text/A4502/2022; and A.B. 1394, 2023–24 Leg., Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2023), https://assembly. state.ny.us/leg/?default\_fid=&bn=A01394&term=2023&Summary=Y&Actions=Y&Text=Y&Committee%26nbspVotes=Y&-Floor%26nbspVotes=Y#A01394.

**130** Department of Justice, "Justice Department Launches Task Force to Combat Threats Against Election Workers," July 29, 2021, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/blog/justice-department-launches-task-force-combat-threats-against-election-workers-0</u>.

**131** Neil Vigdor, "Voter Fraud Unit in Arizona Will Shift Focus to Voter Rights," *New York Times*, January 23, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/23/us/politics/arizona-voter-fraud-attorney-general.html</u>.

**132** S.B. 1131 (Calif. 2022), https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/ billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202120220SB1131; H.B. 1273 (Colo. 2022), https://leg.colorado.gov/sites/default/files/documents/2022A/ bills/2022a 1273\_enr.pdf; A.B. 321 (Nev. 2021); S.B. 405 (N.H. 2022), https://legiscan.com/NH/bill/SB405/2022; S.B. 481 (Okla. 2023), http://webserver1.lsb.state.ok.us/cf\_pdf/2023-24%20ENR/SB/ SB481%20ENR.PDF; H.B. 4144 (Oreg. 2022), https://olis.oregonlegislature.gov/liz/2022R1/Measures/Overview/hb4144; S.B. 265 (Vt. 2022), https://legislature.vermont.gov/bill/status/2022/S.265; and S.B. 5628 (Wash. 2022), https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Bill-Number=5628&Initiative=false&Year=2021.

**133** S.B. 406 (Nev. 2023), <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/</u> 82nd2023/Bills/SB/SB406\_EN.pdf; and S.B. 481 (Okla. 2023).

**134** Requiring a showing of intent helps to avoid overcriminalization as well as First Amendment problems. See, e.g., Counterman v. Colorado, 599 U.S. (2023) (overturning conviction for stalking behavior, in which the court allowed the state to rely on how a reasonable observer would have perceived the defendant's behavior rather than presenting evidence of his subjective mindset), <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/22pdf/22-138\_43j7.pdf</u>.

**135** States United Democracy Center, "Social Media Policies: Mis/ Disinformation, Threats, and Harassment," September 20, 2022, <u>https://statesuniteddemocracy.org/resources/social-media-policies</u> (compilation of policies related to threats, harassment, doxing, and election and voting disinformation in some of the most used social media platforms).

**136** Derek Tisler and Lawrence Norden, *Securing the 2024 Election*, Brennan Center for Justice, April 27, 2023, 12, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/securing-2024-election</u>.

**137** H.P. 1354 (Me.), <u>https://legislature.maine.gov/legis/bills/getPDF.asp?paper=HP1354&item=1&snum=130</u>.

**138** Maricopa County Elections Department, *2022 Training Manual: Poll Workers — August Primary and November General*, 2022, <u>https://elections.maricopa.gov/asset/jcr:2f02b340-4bc1-4782-8fa1-9813afabb37a/FINAL%202022%20Primary%20General%20</u> <u>Manual\_Redacted1.pdf</u>.

139 See general guidance at Committee for Safe and Secure

Elections, "Five Steps to Safer Elections," last accessed July 23, 2023, https://safeelections.org/csse-five-steps-to-safer-elections.

**140** National Conference of State Legislatures, "Polling Places," last updated October 18, 2022, <u>https://www.ncsl.org/elections-and-campaigns/polling-places</u>.

**141** Jessica Boehm, "FBI Identifies Arizona as One of Top States for Threats Against Election Workers," *Axios*, October 19, 2022, <u>https://</u> <u>www.axios.com/local/phoenix/2022/10/19/fbi-arizona-top-statethreats-election-workers</u>. See also Philadelphia District Attorney's Office, "Law Enforcement, City Officials Prepare for Every Vote to Be Counted on Election Day," news release, November 7, 2020, <u>https://</u> <u>phillyda.org/news/law-enforcement-city-officials-prepare-for-every-vote-to-be-counted-on-election-day</u> (detailing coordinated plan to protect voters and poll workers and deter intimidation).

**142** Committee for Safe and Secure Elections website, last accessed July 23, 2023, <u>https://safeelections.org</u>.

**143** Rachel Orey and Christopher Thomas, *Policy to Advance Good Faith Election Observation*, Bipartisan Policy Center, January 10, 2022, <u>https://bipartisanpolicy.org/report/election-observations-challenges</u>.

**144** Doug Tribou and Lauren Talley, "Wayne County Republicans Urged Primary Poll Workers, Watchers to Break Michigan Election Rules," Michigan Radio (NPR), September 12, 2022, <u>https://www.michiganradio.org/politics-government/2022-09-12/wayne-county-republicans-urged-primary-poll-workers-watchers-to-breakmichigan-election-rules. See also Stewart, *How We Voted*, 30–31.</u>

**145** Panditharatne, "Misinformation Risks"; and Hannah Schoenbaum, "North Carolina Tightens Rules for Partisan Poll Watchers," AP News, August 16, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/</u> <u>article/2022-midterm-elections-voting-presidential-north-carolinaelection-2020-ab1c7c9e4d06f318322ed06b76a628c8</u>.

**146** Tresa Baldas et al., "'Get to TCF': What Really Happened Inside Detroit's Ballot Counting Center," *Detroit Free Press*, November 23, 2020, <u>https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/</u> detroit/2020/11/06/tcf-center-detroit-ballot-counting/6173577002.

**147** Parker et al., "Stop the Steal' Supporters Train Thousands"; and Schoenbaum and Riccardi, "Election Officials Brace for Confrontational Poll Watchers."

**148** Nicholas Riccardi and Joey Cappelletti, "Failing at Polls, Election Deniers Shift Focus to State GOP Posts Including Colorado and Michigan," *USA Today*, February 27, 2023, <u>https://www.usatoday.</u> <u>com/story/news/politics/elections/2023/02/27/republican-</u> <u>election-deniers-chair-state-parties-gop/11358766002; Zach</u> Montellaro, "Election Officials Ready Themselves for the Next Wave of Trump Followers," *Politico*, February 1, 2023, <u>https://www.politico.</u> <u>com/news/2023/01/31/election-officials-2024-reelectionpresidential-vote-00080543; and Kyle Melnick, "Colorado GOP Picks Election-Denying Former State Legislator to Lead Party," *Washington Post*, March 13, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> <u>nation/2023/03/13/colorado-dave-williams-republican-leader</u>.</u>

**149** Schoenbaum and Riccardi, "Election Officials Brace for Confrontational Poll Watchers." See also Vazquez, "Trump Tells His Supporters to Become Poll Watchers."

**150** See generally Orey and Thomas, *Policy to Advance Good Faith Election Observation*.

**151** Orey and Thomas, *Policy to Advance Good Faith Election Observation*.

**152** Eliza Sweren-Becker, "Who Watches the Poll Watchers?," Brennan Center for Justice, April 29, 2021, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/who-watches-poll-watchers.</u>

**153** See e.g. Complaint, Constantino v. City of Detroit and Detroit Election Commission (Mich. Cir. Ct. Nov. 8, 2022), <u>https://greatlakesjc.org/wp-content/uploads/Complaint-Costantino-FINAL-With-Exhibits.pdf?x44644</u>.

154 Election Assistance Commission, "Poll Watchers," last

accessed July 23, 2023, <u>https://www.eac.gov/election-officials/poll-watchers</u>.

**155** National Association of Secretaries of State, "State Laws on Authorized Poll Watchers and Voter Challenges," last updated January 2020, <u>https://www.nass.org/sites/default/files/surveys/2020-01/</u> <u>state-laws-poll-watchers-challengers-Jan2020.pdf</u>.

**156** Nicolas Riley, *Voter Challengers*, Brennan Center for Justice, August 30, 2012, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/</u> files/legacy/publications/Voter\_Challengers.pdf.

**157** Nick Corasaniti and Alexandra Berzon, "Activists Flood Election Offices with Challenges," *New York Times*, September 28, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/28/us/politics/election-activists-voter-challenges.html</u>; and Kate Hamilton, "Frivolous Mass Challenges to Voter Eligibility Are Damaging to Democracy," Campaign Legal Center, October 6, 2022, <u>https://campaignlegal.org/update/frivolous-mass-challenges-voter-eligibility-damaging-democracy</u>.

**158** Doug Bock Clark, "Close to 100,000 Voter Registrations Were Challenged in Georgia — Almost All by Just Six Right-Wing Activists," ProPublica, July 13, 2023, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/</u>right-wing-activists-georgia-voter-challenges.

**159** Clark, "Close to 100,000 Voter Registrations"; Jane C. Timm, "Fraud Hunters Challenged 92,000 Voter Registrations in Georgia Last Year," NBC News, February 27, 2023, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/</u> <u>politics/elections/fraud-hunters-challenged-92k-georgia-voter-</u> <u>registrations-2022-rcna71668</u>; and Margaret Newkirk and Ryan Teague Beckwith, "Trump Allies Back Mass Challenge to Voter Eligibility in Georgia," Bloomberg, September 1, 2022, <u>https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-09-01/trump-allies-back-</u> <u>mass-challenge-to-voter-eligibility-in-georgia#xj4y7vzkg</u>.

**160** Brennan Center for Justice et al. to Blake Evans (director of elections, Georgia State Board), letter re. guidance on voter challenges, February 13, 2023, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/2023-02/Letter%20to%20State%20Board%20</u>on%20Challenges%20Guidance%20SOS%20Final.pdf.

**161** Alice Clapman, "States Cave to Conspiracy Theories and Leave Voter Data Cooperative, ERIC," last updated May 11, 2023, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/states-cave-conspiracy-theories-and-leave-voter-data-cooperative-eric.</u>

**162** See, e.g., Ohio Rev. Code § 3505.20 (2019), <u>https://codes.ohio.gov/ohio-revised-code/section-3505.20</u>; Ala. Code § 17-10-2 (2019), <u>https://codes.findlaw.com/al/title-17-elections/al-code-sect-17-10-2/</u>; Cal. Elec. Code § 14240 (2021), <u>https://casetext.com/statute/california-codes/california-elections-code/division-14-election-day-procedures/chapter-3-procedures-at-polls/article-3-challenging-a-voter/section-14240-oral-challenge-of-voter; and W. Va. Code § 3-1-41 (2016), <u>http://www.wvlegislature.gov/wvcode/chapterentire.cfm?chap=3&art=1&section=41</u>.</u>

#### 163 Riley, Voter Challengers.

**164** See, e.g., Minn. Stat. §§ 204C.07 (2016), <u>https://www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/cite/204C.07</u>; Minn. Stat. § 204C.12 (2017), <u>https://www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/cite/204C.12</u>; Wash. Rev. Code § 29A.08.810(3) (2023), <u>https://app.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.</u> aspx?cite=29A.08.810; Me. Rev. Stat. Tit. 21-A, § 673 (2012), <u>https://legislature.maine.gov/statutes/21-A/title21-Asec673.html</u>; Nev. Rev. Stat. § 293.303 (2020), <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/nrs-293.</u> html#NRS293Sec303; Colo. Rev. Stat. § 1-9-202 (2021); and H.F. 1830 (Minn. 2023).

165 See, e.g., H.F. 1830 (Minn. 2023).

**166** For example, Arizona allows one challenger per party per precinct. See Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 16-590 (West 2021), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/ars/16/00590.htm</u>, and many states have similar restrictions.

**167** South Carolina, for example, requires that Election Day challenges be directed to the presiding official, not the voter. S.C. Code Ann. § 7-13-810 (1996), <u>https://casetext.com/statute/code-of-laws-of-south-carolina-1976/title-7-elections/chapter-13-conduct-of-</u>

elections/article-7-voting-provisions-applicable-to-all-elections/ section-7-13-820-voting-by-person-whose-name-is-not-onregistration-book. See also Colo. Rev. Stat.§1-9-203(8) (2022); and H.F. 1830 (Minn. 2023).

168 See Colo. Rev. Stat. §§ 1-9-201(1)(b), 203(7) (2022).

**169** For example, Florida criminalizes frivolous challenges. Fla. Stat. §101.111(2) (2010), <u>http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.</u> <u>cfm?App\_mode=Display\_Statute&Search\_String=&URL=0100-0199/</u> <u>0101/Sections/0101.111.html</u>. States should consider creating civil remedies for abusive challenges or addressing them through anti-intimidation measures (see above).

**170** See, e.g., Pennsylvania Department of State, "Guidance on Rules in Effect at the Polling Place on Election Day," October 2016, 5, <u>https://www.dos.pa.gov/VotingElections/OtherServicesEvents/</u> <u>Documents/DOS%20GUIDANCE%200N%20RULES%20IN%20</u> <u>EFFECT%20AT%20THE%20POLLING%20PLACE%200N%20</u> <u>ELECTION%20DAY%2010-16.pdf;</u> and Minn. Stat. § 204C.07 (2016).

**171** Edlin and Baker, "Poll of Election Officials Shows High Turnover"; Zakrzewski, "Election Workers Brace for a Torrent of Threats"; and Fredreka Schouten, "Alarm Grows as More Election Workers Leave Their Posts Ahead of Election Day," CNN, September 1, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/09/01/politics/election-</u> workers-officials-harassment-kentucky-texas/index.html.

172 Brennan Center for Justice, "Local Election Officials Survey."

**173** Colton Lochhead, "What Happens When an Election Denier Is in Charge of Elections? One County Is About to Find Out," *Las Vegas Review Journal*, August 3, 2022, <u>https://www.reviewjournal.com/</u> <u>news/politics-and-government/nevada/what-happens-when-an-</u> <u>election-denier-is-in-charge-of-elections-one-county-is-about-to-</u> <u>find-out-2617115</u> (describing Nye County Clerk Mark Kampf's plan to abandon electronic voting machines for paper ballots); Associated Press, "Recall Effort Against Arizona Election Denier Fails," KPNX 12 (Phoenix), May 4, 2023, <u>https://www.12news.com/article/news/</u> local/arizona/recall-effort-against-arizona-election-denier-tom-<u>crosby-fails/75-06e0d7c8-f53e-4b8f-bb68-c66af463d8ec</u>; and Bob Christie, "100% Ballot Hand-Count Blocked; Arizona County Plowing Ahead," AP News, November 11, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/</u> <u>article/2022-midterm-elections-arizona-government-and-politics-588cf811e66d6de944233156cc8376a3</u>.

**174** Tribou and Talley, "Wayne County Republicans Urged Primary Poll Workers to Break Rules" (describing Republican trainings for poll workers, together with poll watchers, that included inaccurate information about the process and advice to break election rules); Heidi Przybyla, "It's Going to Be an Army': Tapes Reveal GOP Plan to Contest Elections," *Politico*, June 1, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.com/ news/2022/06/01/gop-contest-elections-tapes-00035758</u>; and Catharine Richert and Curtis Gilbert, "Election Deniers in Minnesota Are Training Some Election Judges," MPR News, November 7, 2022, <u>https://www.mprnews.org/story/2022/11/04/election-deniers-inminnesota-are-training-some-election-judges</u>.

**175** Will Steakin, "Inside the Trump-Backed Effort to Take 'Control' of Elections Ahead of 2022 and 2024," ABC News, January 13, 2022, https://abcnews.go.com/US/inside-trump-backed-effort-controlelections-ahead-2022/story?id=85358496.

176 On Colorado, see Bente Birkeland, "Investigators: Mesa County Clerk Allowed Unauthorized Person to Compromise Voting Equipment," Colorado Public Radio, August 12, 2021, <u>https://www.cpr.org/2021/08/12/investigators-mesa-county-clerk-allowed-electionconspiracy-theorist-to-compromise-voting-equipment;</u> and Colleen Slevin, "Colorado Clerk Pleads Not Guilty in Election System Breach," AP News, September 7, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-</u> midterm-elections-colorado-voting-donald-trump-fbb1b72b5f739af3 dd8938bdd03c13c5. On Georgia, see Kate Brumback, "Video Fills in Details on Alleged Ga. Election System Breach," AP News, September 6, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-electionstechnology-donald-trump-voting-92c0ace71d7bee6151dd339386883</u> 71e. On Michigan, see Nathan Layne and Peter Eisler, "Michigan Widens Probe into Voting System Breaches by Trump Allies," Reuters, June 7, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/exclusive-michiganwidens-probe-into-voting-system-breaches-by-trumpallies-2022-06-06; AP News, "Election Worker Charged with Crimes Tied to Aug. 2 Primary," September 28, 2022, https://apnews.com/ article/2022-midterm-elections-technology-voter-registration-grandrapids-80d6f80943c7410629940365982e0ebf; Joey Cappelletti and Sara Burnett, "Special Prosecutor to Investigate Michigan GOP Candidate," AP News, September 8, 2022, https://apnews.com/ article/2022-midterm-elections-voting-michigan-machines-073c28b b2e4b9c74c77e5b83755c72d1; and Detroit News, "Adams Township Clerk Accused of Mishandling Voting Equipment Recalled," May 3, 2023, https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/local/ michigan/2023/05/02/adams-township-clerk-accused-ofmishandling-voting-equipment-headed-for-recall/70177331007. On North Carolina, see Alexandra Ulmer and Nathan Layne, "Trump Allies Breach U.S. Voting Systems in Search of 2020 Fraud 'Evidence,'' Reuters, April 28, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/ special-report/usa-election-breaches.

**177** Ura, "Federal Judge Tells Beaumont Election Officials Not to Harass."

**178** Steakin, "Inside the Trump-Backed Effort to Control Elections"; Nathan Layne, "Michigan Election Worker Charged with Tampering with Voting Equipment," Reuters, September 29, 2022, <u>https://www. reuters.com/world/us/michigan-election-worker-charged-withtampering-with-voting-equipment-2022-09-29 (describing voting equipment that had to be decommissioned after a poll worker illegally inserted a USB drive into it); and Joey Cappelletti, "New Poll Workers Raising Concerns in Michigan, Other States," AP News, November 2, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-midtermelections-michigan-local-misinformation-829943ed5dd5fe2e470fd7 54edf6902c</u> (detailing how members of the far-right group the Proud Boys applied for and qualified as poll workers in Miami, though they were not assigned a precinct).</u>

179 Election Assistance Commission, "Poll Watchers."

**180** S.B. 22-153 § § 5-6, 2022 Leg, Reg. Sess. (Colo. 2022), <u>https://</u>leg.colorado.gov/bills/sb22-153; Nev. Rev. Stat. § 293.NEW (2023), https://casetext.com/statute/nevada-revised-statutes/title-24elections/chapter-293-elections/general-provisions/section-293newnewly-enacted-section-not-yet-numbered-training-course-forelection-procedures; Wash. Rev. Code § 42.56.150 (2014), <u>https://app.</u> leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=42.56.150; and New York State Senate Democratic Majority, "Senate Majority to Pass Legislation to Reform New York's Local Boards of Elections," news release, January 9, 2023, <u>https://www.nysenate.gov/sites/default/files/press-release/</u> attachment/senate\_majority\_to\_pass\_legislation\_to\_reform\_new\_ yorks\_local\_boards\_of\_elections.pdf.

**181** Election Center website, last accessed July 23, 2023, <u>https://</u>www.electioncenter.org.

**182** Lauren Miller, "Protections in Place Against Rogue Poll Workers," Brennan Center for Justice, October 25, 2022, <u>https://</u> www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/protectionsplace-against-rogue-poll-workers.

**183** For examples of states with these protections, see Lauren Miller, "Wisconsin Election Officials: Rules and Constraints," Brennan Center and All Voting Is Local, September 29, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/wisconsin-election-officials-rules-and-constraints</u>.

**184** Elections Group, *Standards of Conduct for Election Workers*, June 2022, <u>https://www.electionsgroup.com/standards-of-conduct-for-election-workers</u>.

**185** Grace Gordon and Rachel Orey, *Fortifying Election Security Through Poll Worker Policy*, Bipartisan Policy Center, October 17, 2022, <u>https://bipartisanpolicy.org/report/poll-worker-policy</u>.

**186** Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, *Code of Conduct for the Ethical and Professional Administration of Elections*,

January 1997, <u>https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/</u> code-of-conduct-for-ethical-and-professional-administration-ofelections.pdf.

187 Election Assistance Commission, "Poll Watchers."

188 Election Assistance Commission, "Poll Watchers."

**189** Cappelletti, "New Poll Workers Raising Concerns"; and Levine, "Republican Push to Recruit Election Deniers."

**190** H.B. 194 (Ala. 2022), https://legiscan.com/AL/text/HB194/ id/2566677; Ariz. H.B. 2237 (Ariz. 2022), https://legiscan.com/AZ/ text/HB2237/2022; H.B. 2492 (Ariz. 2022), https://www.azleg.gov/ legtext/55leg/2R/bills/HB2492H.pdf; H.B. 2794 (Ariz. 2021), https:// legiscan.com/AZ/text/HB2794/2021; H.B. 2905 (Ariz. 2021), https:// legiscan.com/AZ/text/HB2905/id/2424297/Arizona-2021-HB2905-Chaptered.html; S.B. 90 (Fla. 2021); S.B. 524 (Fla. 2022), https://www. flsenate.gov/Session/Bill/2022/524/ByVersion; S.B. 202 (Ga. 2021); S.F. 413 (lowa 2021), https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/publications/ LGE/89/SF413.pdf; H.B. 2183 (Kan. 2021), http://www.kslegislature. org/li\_2022/b2021\_22/measures/hb2183/; H.B. 3046 (Okla. 2022), https://legiscan.com/OK/bill/HB3046/2022; S.B. 108 (S.C. 2022), https://legiscan.com/SC/text/S0108/id/2579117; and S.B.1 (Tex. 2021), https://legiscan.com/TX/text/SB1/id/2424492.

**191** Florida and Georgia did so legislatively (S.B. 524 (Fla. 2022), and S.B. 441 (Ga. 2022), <u>https://legiscan.com/GA/text/SB441/2021</u>) while Virginia's and Arkansas's attorneys general and Ohio's secretary of state created units administratively. See Alex Kienlen, "Arkansas Attorney General Tim Griffin Creates Election Integrity Unit," KARK 4 (Little Rock), March 13, 2023, <u>https://www.kark.com/news/</u>your-local-election-integrity-unit. The Arkansas legislature codified that development in 2023. See H.B. 1513 (Ark. 2023), <u>https://www.arkleg.state.ar.us/Home/FTPDocument?path=%2FBills%2F2023R%2FPublic%2FHB1513.pdf</u>.

**192** Lori Rozsa and Tim Craig, "DeSantis's New Election Crimes Unit Makes Its First Arrests," *Washington Post*, August 18, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/08/18/desantis-florida-election-arrests</u>.

**193** S.B. 4-B (Fla. 2023), <u>https://www.flsenate.gov/Session/</u> Bill/2023B/4B/BillText/er/PDF.

**194** Richard C. Pilger, ed., *Federal Prosecution of Election Offenses*, 8th ed., Department of Justice, December 2017, <u>https://www.justice.gov/criminal/file/1029066/download</u>; Department of Justice, memorandum re. election year sensitivities, March 5, 2008, <u>https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/ag/legacy/2009/02/10/ag-030508.pdf</u>; and Department of Justice, memorandum re. election year sensitivities, March 9, 2012, <u>https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/oip/legacy/2014/07/23/ag-memo-election-year-sensitivities.pdf</u>.

195 Matthew Rosenberg, Nicole Perlroth, and David E. Sanger, "Chaos Is the Point': Russian Hackers and Trolls Grow Stealthier in 2020," New York Times, January 10, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/01/10/us/politics/russia-hacking-disinformationelection.html; Matt Vasilogambros, "Russian Cyberattack Could Capitalize on Election Doubts," Stateline, April 22, 2022, https:// stateline.org/2022/04/22/russian-cyberattack-could-capitalize-onelection-doubts; Philip Ewing and Miles Parks, "Russian Hackers Break Into 2 County Systems, Stoking Election Security Fears," NPR, October 22, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/10/22/926825699/ongoingrussian-cyberattacks-are-targeting-u-s-election-systems-feds-say; Chuck Goudie et al., "Russian Cyber Attacks Targeting US Election Systems, Critical Infrastructure: FBI," ABC 7 (Chicago), March 29, 2022, https://abc7chicago.com/russian-cyber-attacks-today-russia-2022-elections/11691051; Kevin Collier, "Cyberattack on Colorado State Website Follows Russian Hacktivist Threat," NBC News, October 6, 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/security/colorado-statewebsites-struggle-russian-hackers-vow-attack-rcna51012; and Bloomberg, "Cybersecurity: The Escalating Battle Against Hackers," last accessed July 23, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/

#### cybersecurity.

**196** Nicholas Riccardi, "'Election Denial Is Alive and Well': Despite Statewide Losses, Conspiracists Win Some Local Offices," *Los Angeles Times*, November 19, 2022, <u>https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/</u> <u>story/2022-11-19/election-conspiracists-claim-some-races-for-local-offices</u>; Tierney Sneed and Fredreka Schouten, "Arizona County Still Seeks to Count Votes by Hand Despite Court Order and Concerns of Chaos in Certifying the Winner," CNN, November 11, 2022, <u>https://</u> <u>www.cnn.com/2022/11/11/politics/arizona-hand-count-cochisemidterms/index.html</u>; and Sue Halpern, "Behind the Campaign to Put Election Deniers in Charge of Elections," *New Yorker*, September 20, 2022, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/behind-thecampaign-to-put-election-deniers-in-charge-of-elections</u>.

**197** Cappelletti, "New Poll Workers Raising Concerns"; Steakin, "Inside the Trump-Backed Effort to Control Elections"; Tribou and Talley, "Wayne County Republicans Urged Primary Poll Workers to Break Rules"; and Richert and Gilbert, "Election Deniers in Minnesota."

**198** Layne and Eisler, "Michigan Widens Probe into Voting System Breaches"; Brumback, "Video Fills in Details on Alleged Breach"; and Birkeland, "Mesa County Clerk Allowed Unauthorized Person to Compromise Voting Equipment."

199 Layne and Eisler, "Inside One Far-Right Sheriff's Crusade."

**200** Vasilogambros, "Russian Cyberattack Could Capitalize on Election Doubts."

201 Tisler and Norden, Securing the 2024 Election.

**202** Edgardo Cortés et al., *Preparing for Cyberattacks and Technical Failures: A Guide for Election Officials*, Brennan Center for Justice, December 19, 2019, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/</u>policy-solutions/preparing-cyberattacks-and-technical-failures-guide-election-officials; Election Assistance Commission, *Best Practices for Election Technology*, June 2022, <u>https://www.eac.gov/</u>sites/default/files/electionofficials/security/Best\_Practices\_for\_Election\_Technology\_508.pdf; and Elections Infrastructure Information Sharing and Analysis Center (EI-ISAC), *El-ISAC's Essential Guide to Election Security*, Center for Internet Security, accessed July 23, 2023, <u>https://essentialguide.docs.cisecurity.org/en/latest</u>.

**203** EI-ISAC, "Are You Ready for the Next Election?," Center for Internet Security, last accessed July 23 2023, <u>https://www.cisecurity.org/ei-isac/are\_you\_ready\_for\_the\_next\_election</u>.

**204** Several states in the Brennan Center's state-by-state poll workers series already require bipartisan teams for certain poll worker tasks. See Brennan Center for Justice, "Poll Worker Rules and Constraints," accessed July 23, 2023, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/series/poll-worker-rules-and-constraints</u>.

**205** See, e.g., Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 16-531 (2021), <u>https://www.azleg.gov/ars/16/00531.htm</u>.

**206** Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, "Election Infrastructure Insider Threat Mitigation Guide," June 2022, <u>https://www.cisa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/election\_insider\_threat\_mitigation\_guide\_508\_0.pdf</u>.

**207** H.F. 1830 (Minn. 2023); and S.B. 22-153 (Colo. 2022).

208 Cortés et al., Preparing for Cyberattacks and Technical Failures.

**209** Arizona Alliance for Retired Americans, No. 202200518, slip op. (AZ Super. Ct. Nov. 7, 2022), <u>www.democracydocket.com/</u><u>wp-content/uploads/2022/10/2022-11-07-order.pdf;</u> and Associated Press, "Hand Vote Count on Hold After Nevada Supreme Court Calls It Illegal," NBC News, October 28, 2022, <u>https://www. nbcnews.com/politics/2022-election/hand-vote-count-holdnevada-supreme-court-calls-illegal-rcna54502.</u>

**210** Alice Clapman and Ben Goldstein, "Hand-Counting Votes: A Proven Bad Idea," Brennan Center for Justice, November 23, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/</u> <u>hand-counting-votes-proven-bad-idea</u>; and Jane C. Timm, "Arizona Republicans Wanted to Hand-Count Ballots. Then They Saw the Price Tag — and the Errors," NBC News, August 2, 2023, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/elections/arizona-republicans-hand-count-ballots-price-tag-errors-mojave-county-rcna97769</u>.

**211** See, e.g., H.F. 1830 (Minn. 2023); and Ariz. Att'y Gen. Op. I22-004 (May 18, 2023), <u>https://www.azag.gov/sites/default/</u>

### files/2023-05/I22-004%20%28Superseding%20Opinion%29.pdf.

212 Stewart, How We Voted.

**213** Mich. Const. art. II, § 4(1)(I).

### ABOUT THE AUTHORS

▶ Alice Clapman is senior counsel in the Brennan Center's Voting Rights Program. Before joining the Brennan Center, she litigated reproductive rights cases as senior counsel for Planned Parenthood Federation of America. Prior to that, she taught clinics, practiced, and wrote in the field of immigration law. She has published in the *Yale Law Journal, Cardozo Law Review*, and *New England Law Review*. She clerked for Judge Naomi Reice Buchwald of the U.S District Court for the Southern District of New York, and for Judge Chester J. Straub of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit. She holds a BA from Princeton University and a JD from Yale Law School.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The Brennan Center extends deep gratitude to Jerome L. Greene Foundation, Lakeshore Foundation, Scarlet Feather Fund, and The Bernard and Anne Spitzer Charitable Trust for their leadership support of this work. We also recognize the generous contributions of Bainum Family Foundation, The Bauman Foundation, Bohemian Foundation, The William and Flora Hewlett Foundation, Kaphan Foundation, The Mai Family Foundation, Solidarity Giving, and Three Summers Fund.

The Brennan Center's Democracy Program is backed by a growing base of financial supporters, including Change Happens Foundation, The Endeavor Foundation, Lisa and Douglas Goldman Fund, Susan Sachs Goldman, Horace and Amy Hagedorn Fund, Craig Newmark Philanthropies, The Rice Family Foundation, Sudarsky Family Foundation, Vital Projects Fund, and Zegar Family Foundation.

Many Brennan Center staff members contributed to this publication. The author particularly would like to thank Lauren Miller, Gowri Ramachandran, and Eliza Sweren-Becker for substantial assistance with drafting; Kathy Boockvar, Lisa Danetz, Liz Howard, Sean Morales-Doyle, Larry Norden, Mekela Panditharatne, Michael Waldman, and Wendy Weiser, for invaluable suggestions, insights, and feedback; Marcelo Agudo and Zachary Laub for guiding the publication process; and Beatrice Frum, Adriana Monzon, Derek Paulhus, Hillary Shah, and Catherine Silvestri for research and editorial assistance.

### ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER'S DEMOCRACY PROGRAM

The Brennan Center's Democracy Program encourages broad citizen participation by promoting voting and campaign finance reform. We work to secure fair courts and to advance a First Amendment jurisprudence that puts the rights of citizens — not special interests — at the center of our democracy. We collaborate with grassroots groups, advocacy organizations, and government officials to eliminate the obstacles to an effective democracy.



Brennan Center for Justice at New York University School of Law 120 Broadway // 17th Floor // New York, NY 10271 www.brennancenter.org